Charles E. G. Pease Pennyghael Isle of Mull

1-William King^{1,2} was born about 1650 and died on 16 Jun 1726 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland. (August also given) about age 76.

Noted events in his life were:

• He had a residence in Glasshouses, Newcastle upon Tyne.

William married Jane Halliday, 1,2 daughter of James Halliday, in 1674. Jane died on 9 Oct 1736. They had nine children: James, John, Mary, William, Trifeny, Jane, Hannah, Joseph, and Benjamin.

2-James King^{1,2} was born on 8 Apr 1675 and died in 1743 at age 68.

James married Anne. They had no children.

- 2-**John King**^{1,2} was born on 8 Mar 1677.
- 2-Mary King^{1,2} was born on 1 Jan 1680.

Mary married George Allott.

- 2-William King^{1,2} was born on 13 Dec 1681.
- 2-**Trifeny King**^{1,2} was born in May 1683.
- 2-**Jane King**^{1,2} was born on 29 Mar 1686.
- 2-Hannah King^{1,2} was born on 11 Jun 1689.

Hannah married **Thomas Dunlop**.

2-Joseph King^{1,2,3} was born on 11 Oct 1692 in Glasshouses, Newcastle upon Tyne (Dec also given) and died on 4 May 1767 at age 74.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Bottle maker in Lawrence's Glasshouse, Newcastle upon Tyne.

Joseph married **Hannah Herron**^{1,2,3} on 15 Jun 1717. Hannah died in 1778. They had five children: **James, Joseph, Elinor, Hannah**, and **Jane**.

3-James King^{1,4,5} was born on 7 Apr 1718 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland and died on 27 Nov 1795 at age 77.

General Notes: We do have a note from research in the Guildhall Library in London that James possessed the lease of Salt Meadow Bottle & Glass House for 19 years from 11/11/1753. The house was closed in 1758 by agreement with other manufacturers. We also know that James and his son Joseph were in business in a firm called Richard Turner, Shortridge & Co based at Ouseburn with a Huguenot descendant called Joshua Henzell. We know this because the three were all declared bankrupt in 1786. There were many bankruptcies at this time triggered by the massive taxes being levied on glass which had reached some 40% of the total cost.

(The Records of John Peter King. Copyright of John Peter King. 2014 is acknowledged and listed here with the author's generous consent.)

Thomas Brantingham was released from his apprenticeship to James King on the 29th March 1776 and established himself as a Cheesemonger at Catherine Street, The Starnd, London.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Glassmaker in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland.
- He worked as a Merchant in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland.

James married **Ann Goldsborough**, 4,5 daughter of **Robert Goldsborough** and **Ann Corneath**, on 25 Oct 1755. Ann was born in 1729 and died on 25 Mar 1795 at age 66. They had four children: **Joseph, Anne, James**, and **Hannah**.

4-Joseph King^{1,2,4,6} was born on 3 Jun 1756 and died on 5 Mar 1796 in (5 March 1790 Also Given) at age 39.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Glass manufacturer, Richard Turner & Shortridge Ltd in Ouseburn, Newcastle upon Tyne.

Joseph married **Mary Harrison**, 1,2,4,6 daughter of **John Harrison**, and **Agnes Backhouse**, on 9 May 1785 in FMH Darlington, County Durham. Mary was born on 17 Jul 1765 in Darlington, County Durham and died on 28 Jan 1805 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland at age 39. They had five children: **John, Joseph, (No Given Name)**, **Ann**, and **(No Given Name)**.

5-John King^{2,4,6,7,8,9} was born on 2 Jun 1786 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland and died on 24 Jun 1870 in 2 Willowbank, Greenhays, Moss Side, Manchester at age 84.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Ackworth School.
- He worked as an apprentice Haberdasher to Hadwen Bragg on 7 Nov 1800 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland.
- He worked as a Woollen Draper & Hatter in St. Anne's Square, Exchange, Manchester.
- He worked as an Insurance agent. Wadkin & King. (Presumably a sideline to the main interest of Draper). In 1825 in Manchester.
- He had a residence in 1825 in 33 Quay Street, Manchester.
- He had a residence in 1845 in 55 Quay Street, Manchester.
- He had a residence in 1848 in 2 Willow Bank, Greenhays, Moss Side, Manchester.

John married **Eleanor Wadkin**, ^{2,4,6,8,9} daughter of **Samuel Wadkin**, ^{1,4,6} and **Elizabeth Barrow**, ^{1,4,6} on 16 Oct 1816 in FMH Penketh. Eleanor was born on 26 Nov 1792 in Manchester, died on 1 Nov 1874 in Elswick Lodge, Garstang, Lancashire at age 81, and was buried in FBG Ashton-on-Mersey, Manchester. They had ten children: **Samuel, John, Eleanor, Mary, Elizabeth, Joseph Harrison, Ann, Thomas Barrow, James**, and **William**.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was educated at York Quarterly Meeting, Girls School. (Later became The Mount School) in 1807 in York, Yorkshire.
- Miscellaneous: She inherited Elswick Lodge from her Uncle George, 1874.

6-Samuel King^{2,4,10,11,12} was born on 11 Sep 1817 in Manchester and died on 13 Apr 1902 in Garstang, Lancashire (AM gives 14th) at age 84.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Lawrence Street School (later to become Bootham School) in 1830-1831 in York, Yorkshire.
- He resided at Elswick Lodge in Garstang, Lancashire.

6-John King^{2,4,6,12,13,14} was born on 3 Nov 1819 in St. Ann's Square, Manchester and died on 25 Apr 1905 in Fern Bank, Withington, Manchester at age 85.

General Notes: Of Fern Bank, Withington and of Manchester. Director of the London and North Western Railway Co.. 1874-1879 KING.— On the 25th April, 1905, at Withington, Manchester, John King (1833-5), in his 86th year.

John King was born in Manchester in 1819, lived there throughout his long life, and died there on the 25th April, 1905. He went to Lawrence Street in August, 1833, and left in June, 1835. He was elected a member of the Manchester Council, 1856, and remained upon the Watch Committee from that time until his death. He became an Alderman in 1867, and in 1874 acted as Mayor. Besides being a member of the Sanitary, Free Libraries, Finance, Gas and Watch Committees of the Manchester Council, John King was at one time or another a Trustee of the Infirmary, Chairman of the Visiting Committee of the Cheadle Lunatic Asylum, a representative governor of Owen's College, Chairman of the Manchester Carriage and Tramways Company, connected with the Manchester Royal Exchange, and a keen student of botany, entomology and meteorology. Here again we are indebted to the Editor of The Friend for our information and for the loan of the portrait block. The latter is from a photograph by Esm6 Collings,, Ltd

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Charles Cumber's School in Manchester.
- He was educated at Lawrence Street School, (later to become Bootham School) in 1833-1835 in York, Yorkshire.

- He worked as an Alderman of Manchester in 1867.
- He worked as a Director of the London and North Western Railway Co. In 1874-1879.
- He worked as a Lord Mayor of Manchester in 1874.
- He worked as a Partner and Cotton Thread Manufacturer, at Henry Wadkin in Manchester.
- He worked as an Auditor for the Friends Provident Institution.
- He worked as a Chairman of the Manchester Carriage & Tramways Co. In 1888-1900.
- He resided at 32 Palatine Road in Withington, Manchester.

John married **Frances Fell**,^{2,4,6,12} daughter of **Joseph Fell**^{6,15} and **Elizabeth Harrison**,^{4,6,15} on 5 Jun 1856. Frances was born on 31 May 1825 in Warrington, Cheshire and died on 4 Mar 1892 at age 66. They had five children: **Leonard Goldsborough, Alfred John, Elizabeth Fell, George**, and **Harold**.

7-Leonard Goldsborough King^{2,4} was born on 21 Sep 1857 in Rusholme, Manchester and died in 1945 in Salford, Manchester at age 88.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Cotton spinner.

7-Alfred John King^{2,4,6} was born on 14 Feb 1859 in Rusholme, Manchester, died on 15 Mar 1920 in Elleray, Windermere at age 61, and was buried in FBG Ashton-on-Mersey, Manchester.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Oliver's Mount School in Scarborough, Yorkshire.
- He was educated at Owen's College, Manchester.
- He worked as a Bleacher in Bollington, Manchester.
- He worked as a Member of Parliament for Knutsford in 1906-1910.
- He worked as a Served on the committee of the Friends' Ambulance Unit in 1914-1919.

Alfred married **Julia Constance Oliver**, 4,6 daughter of **Thomas Oliver** and **Maria**, on 23 Aug 1888. Julia was born in 1865 and died in 1955 at age 90. They had three children: **Ida Mary, John Francis Oliver**, and **Philip F.**

8-Ida Mary King^{1,4} was born on 11 Oct 1889 in Rainow, Cheshire and died in 1959 at age 70.

Noted events in her life were:

- She worked as a Manchester Jewish Refugee Committee.
- · She was Ouaker.
- She had a residence in Woodburn, Disley, Stockport, Cheshire.

Ida married **Maj. John Haworth Whitworth**, son of **John Whitworth** and **Marian**, on 12 Mar 1913 in FMH Colthouse, Hawkshead, Cumbria. John was born in 1880 in Macclesfield, Cheshire, died on 31 Mar 1918 in Died Of Wounds, In Action. at age 38, and was buried in St. Sever, Rouen, France. They had two children: **Julia** and **Joan**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with DSO MC.
- He worked as a Barrister in Church Bank, Bowden, Cheshire.
- He was Quaker.
- He was engaged.

9-Julia Whitworth

Julia married Roger Carter. They had one son: Michael.

10-Michael Carter

9-Joan Whitworth was born in 1918 in Elleray, Windermere, Cumbria and died on 5 Jun 2014 in Furness Hospital, Barrow in Furness, Cumbria at age 96.

General Notes: She used to live at Spring Cottage, Skelwith Bridge, near Ambleside in Cumbria. She would conduct her physiotherapy sessions in the small Friend's Meeting House at Ambleside. My parents and maternal grandparents knew both her and her own family very well.

My mother reminds me today 18 Sept 2011, that the Whitworths were a Quaker family from Lancashire. My grandmother Sally (Sarah Jane) Bulman (née Armstrong) and her sister Nance (Annie), went out to Switzerland on a ski-ing holiday as guests of the Whitworths back in the 1920s, when the Armstrong family were at Paddockwray and the The Woolpack Inn, in Eskdale. As of 2011, Joan is in a small residential community in Windermere, where curiously, a near neighbour is Joan Holden, who used to live at Rossett, in Langdale and whom I knew well when I was a child because her son Graham was a childhood friend of mine.

THE former Ambleside physio-therapist and keen horticulturalist Joan Whitworth has died at the age of 95.

Joan, the youngest daughter of Major John Haworth Whitworth and his wife Ida Mary, was born at Elleray, Windermere, at the very end of the First World War -the year in which both her father and his younger brother were killed in the conflict.

She and her three elder sisters lived with their mother at Bowdon, Cheshire, and spent considerable time in Switzerland at Kandersteg and at Alassio in Italy.

From 1923, the family lived at Broad Ings, at the northern end of Windermere, and Joan attended Fairfield School in Ambleside before having governesses.

She later went to St Leonard's School in St Andrew's, following her mother and elder sisters, and became captain of house for sport in Bishophall West.

In 1932, the family moved to Highgate, London, and in 1938 north again to Disley, Cheshire, where Joan trained as a physiotherapist at Manchester Royal Hospital. She then went to work for two years at Leeds General Infirmary. After joining the Red Cross in 1944, she worked at hospitals in Naples and Ancona in Italy and at Bertesee in Austria. Following the end of the war, she worked in a convalescent home for officers at Belden near Klagenfurt, Austria. She returned to England and set up her own physiotherapy practice in Ambleside, which she ran for almost 30 years. When not working, Joan enjoyed fell walking and travel-ling - especially to Switerland -along with photography and gardening. She was a lifelong Quaker and staunch supporter of Colthouse, the Meeting House where her parents had been married in 1913. When she moved to Gatesbield, the Quaker sheltered home in Windermere, she was able to keep up with many ex-patients and friends, and to continue her gardening activities at Holehird, the Lake District Horticultural Society's garden. She was also a keen supporter of the Lakeland Housing Trust, the Armitt Library and the Lake Artists Exhibitions. Politically, she was a lifelong Liberal, as generations of her family had been before her. Joan's later years were clouded by a failing memory but she kept up her cheerful spirit and sense of humour to the end.

She died peacefully in hospital in Barrow-in-Furness on June 5 after a short illness.

Noted events in her life were:

- She worked as a Physiotherapist in Spring Cottage, Skelwith Bridge, Cumbria.
- Her obituary was published in The Westmorland Gazette in Jul 2014.

8-John Francis Oliver King was born in 1894 in Rainow, Cheshire, died on 4 May 1924 in Davas Dorf, Switzerland at age 30, and was buried on 7 May 1924 in Davas Dorf, Switzerland.

General Notes: Foreign Office,

January 22, 1919.

The KING has been graciously pleased to grant permission to the undermentioned persons to wear decorations, as indicated, which have been conferred upon them by His Majesty the King of the Belgians in recognition of their services to the Belgian civil population in the Yser region, notably on the occasion of an epidemic of typhoid fever in 1914-1915, while working with tihe Friends Ambulance Unit: —

Cross of Chevalier of the Order of the Crown.

George R. Fox, Esq., F.R.C.S.

Sidney Alexander Henry, Esq., M.D.

Wilmot Smerdon, Esq., M.D.

William Louis Mallabar, Esq.

Thomas Theodore Thomson, Esq., M.B.

John Rawlinge Rees, Esq., M.R.C.S.

Herbert Campbell Manning, Esq., M.R.C.S.

Henry Basil Darby, Esq.

Cross of Chevalier of the Order of Leopold II.

John Francis Oliver King, Esq.

- 8-Philip F. King was born in 1897 in Bollington, Manchester.
- 7-Elizabeth Fell King⁴ was born on 1 Jan 1861 and died in 1960 in Linden Road, Didsbury, Manchester at age 99.
- 7-George King⁴ was born on 31 Oct 1863.
- 7-Harold King^{1,4} was born on 23 Mar 1867 and died in 1941 at age 74.

Harold married Mabel Louise Bennett,¹ daughter of Alfred Joseph Bennett¹ and Emma Catherine Johnson,¹ in 1899. Mabel was born in 1874. They had four children: Harold Fell, Sybil Frances, Raymond, and Katharine Mayson.

8-Harold Fell King¹ was born on 1 Jan 1901 and died on 25 Jun 1981 at age 80. He had no known marriage and no known children.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Oliver's Mount School in Scarborough, Yorkshire.
- He was educated at Shrewsbury.
- He was educated at Trinity College, Cambridge.

8-Sybil Frances King¹ was born on 31 Jul 1903 in Alderley Edge, Cheshire and died on 7 May 2002 near Salisbury, Wiltshire at age 98. She had no known marriage and no known children.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was educated at Croham Hurst School in Croydon, Surrey.
- 8-Raymond King¹ was born on 26 Mar 1907 and died in 1976 at age 69.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Shrewsbury.
- He was educated at St. John's College, Cambridge.
- He worked as a Managing Director of John A. Wood in 1940-1962.
- He worked as an officer of the Grenadier Guards in 1944-1946.

Raymond married Anne Hesketh Shiers, daughter of Maj. John Jordan Shiers¹ and Elsie Jones,. They had two children: Richard Charles Alexander and John Peter.

9-Richard Charles Alexander King¹ was born on 28 Aug 1950 and died on 9 Dec 1998 in Kingsbury Square, Wilton, Wiltshire at age 48.

9-John Peter King

John married Naomi May Turl, daughter of Turl and Hampson. They had one son: John Leo.

10-John Leo King

8-Katharine Mayson King¹ was born on 26 Jun 1914 and died on 14 Mar 2003 at age 88.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was educated at Limpsfield Manor School.
- She was educated at Cheltenham Ladies College.

Katharine married **Lt. Cmdr Ransford Ward Slater**, son of **Sir Alexander Ransford Slater** and **Dora Waterfield Ward**, on 14 Apr 1940 in Knutsford, Cheshire. Ransford was born in 1914 and died on 28 Jun 1944 in Northern Ireland. Flying accident at age 30.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with OBE DSC.
- He worked as a Pilot of the Fleet Air Arm.

Katharine next married **Harold Hollins**, son of **Sydney Hollins** and **Beatrice Hall**, on 22 Mar 1955 in Unitarian Church, Wilmslow, Cheshire. Harold was born on 13 Apr 1900 and died on 8 Jul 1983 at age 83.

6-Eleanor King^{2,4,6,16} was born on 12 Sep 1821 in Manchester and died on 15 Jun 1858 in Moss Side, Manchester at age 36.

Eleanor married **Thomas Carrick**, ^{2,4,6,16,17} son of **David Carrick** ^{6,18,19,20} and **Sarah Brockbank**, ^{6,18,19,20} on 28 May 1857. Thomas was born in 1816 in Rockcliffe, Carlisle, Cumbria and died on 27 May 1873 in Moss Side, Manchester at age 57. They had one son: **John Arthur**.

General Notes: Of Manchester

7-**John Arthur Carrick**^{2,4} was born on 4 Jun 1858.

General Notes: Of Southport

John married Charlotte Elizabeth Robertson, daughter of Charles Augustus Hook Robertson.

6-Mary King^{2,4,21} was born on 20 Aug 1823 in Manchester, died on 12 Nov 1895 in Ashton upon Mersey, Manchester at age 72, and was buried in FBG Ashton-on-Mersey, Manchester.

6-Elizabeth King^{2,4} was born on 20 Oct 1824 in Manchester and died on 28 Jan 1879 at age 54.

6-Joseph Harrison King^{2,4,6,12,22,23,24,25} was born on 18 Dec 1827 in Manchester and died on 23 Apr 1914 in Sale, Cheshire at age 86.

General Notes: JOSEPH HARRISON KING, 1839-43, of Manchester, and now living there. Insurance Agent .

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Lawrence Street School (later to become Bootham School) in 1839-1843 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Woollen Draper in Manchester.
- He worked as an Insurance agent in Manchester.

Joseph married **Sarah Rooke**, ^{2,4,6,12,23} daughter of **John Rooke** ^{6,15,26,27} and **Mary Wilson**, ^{6,15,27} on 22 Sep 1853. Sarah was born on 15 Aug 1830 in Cheetham, Manchester and died on 11 Jul 1910 in Sale, Cheshire at age 79. They had no children.

6-Ann King^{2,4} was born on 28 Apr 1830 in Manchester and died on 28 Jun 1830 in Manchester.

6-Thomas Barrow King^{2,4,6,12,28,29} was born on 22 Jun 1832 in Manchester and died on 15 Oct 1900 in "Rose Acre", Park Road, Ashton upon Mersey, Manchester at age 68.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1846-1848 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Sewing cotton manufacturer in Manchester.

Thomas married **Margaret Rooke**, ^{2,4,6,12,29} daughter of **John Rooke** ^{6,15,26,27} and **Mary Wilson**, ^{6,15,27} on 5 Apr 1860. Margaret was born in 1835 and died on 6 May 1868 in Manchester at age 33. They had three children: **Eleanor**, **Ernest Wadkin**, and **Frederick Rooke**.

7-Eleanor King⁴ was born on 26 Jun 1861.

Eleanor married Charles James Lilwall. They had two children: Gladys Margaret and Mary Eleanor.

- 8-Gladys Margaret Lilwall⁴ was born on 26 Feb 1889.
- 8-Mary Eleanor Lilwall⁴ was born on 2 Oct 1891.
- 7-Ernest Wadkin King⁴ was born in May 1864 and died on 24 Jan 1865.
- 7-**Frederick Rooke King**^{4,10} was born on 23 Feb 1866 and died on 13 Jun 1902 in Ashton upon Mersey, Manchester at age 36.
- 6-James King^{4,6,8,9,12,25,30,31} was born on 31 Jan 1835 in Manchester and died on 2 Jun 1924 in 31 Cavendish Road, Southport, Lancashire at age 89.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1848-1850 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Cotton manufacturer.
- He had a residence in 1864 in Summit, Littleborough, Lancashire.
- He had a residence in 1881 in Ashton upon Mersey, Manchester.
- He worked as an Insurance agent in Leicester, Leicestershire.

James married **Margaret Harrison Simpson**, 4,6,8,12,25,30,31 daughter of **George Simpson**, 4,6,10,30,32,33,34 and **Sarah Harrison**, 4,6,10,30,32,33 on 25 Feb 1864 in FMH Manchester. Margaret was born on 7 Nov 1841 in Monsall Lane, Newton Heath, Manchester and died on 6 Jun 1920 in 31 Cavendish Road, Southport, Lancashire at age 78. They had four children: **George Simpson, John, Sarah Harrison**, and **James Edward**.

Marriage Notes: KING-SIMPSON.-On the 25th February, 1864, at Manchester, James King (1848-50), of Littleborough, to Margaret Harrison Simpson, of Newton Heath, Manchester

Noted events in her life were:

• She was educated at The Mount School in Aug 1855-Dec 1858 in York, Yorkshire.

7-**George Simpson King**^{4,12,30} was born on 3 May 1865 in Swinton, Lancashire, died on 17 Oct 1899 in Cherrelyn, Littleton, Denver, Colorado, USA at age 34, and was buried in Evergreen Cemetery, Colorado Springs, El Paso, Colorado, USA.

General Notes: With the stars and stripes and the English flag flying aide by side at the gate, Leura, the home of Mrs. Jane Pennycuick, the widow of the late General Pennycnick of the British army, was the scene of a pretty wedding on Wednesday. The contracting parties were George Simpson King, formerly of the Valley, and Miss Maude Pennycuick. Rev. J. O. Miller performed the ceremony and the bride wis given away by her brother, Elliott Pennycuick. J. C. Melville was best man and Miss Alice Nathan of Denver, maid of honor. Immediately after the ceremony Mr. and Mrs. King left for a short bridal tour and will then go to their future home at Cherrylyn. near Denver, The beautiful mountain home was decorated throughout in flowers and the guests enjoyed an elaborate wedding breakfast and returned for a dance in the evening. Among the guests were: Mr. and Mrs. Lewis Howard, Mr. and Mrs. Frank Cusaack, Mr. and Mrs. M, O'Leary, Mrs. Cecil Beddoes. Mrs. Kennicott, Mrs. Nathan of Denver, Mrs. Kelleyy Misses Hester, Holdswortb, Beddoes, Jeanie Nathan, Alice Nathan, Hollowquist of Montgomery, Alabama, Miss Hunt of Colorado Springs, Messrs.- J. Cardwell Lees, Hubert Stockdale, J. C. D. Melville, Cbaries Pennycuick, Everad S. Ward, Edgeworth Beddoes. Michael Harris, Samuel Coburn, Richard and George Nathan of Denver, Charles A. Galloway and Rev. E- P. Newton* or Pueblo and Rev. J. O. Miller oi Silver Cliff.

The Silver Cliff Rustler - 31 August 1898 - Volume 25 Number 23 Silver Cliff, Custer County, Colorado

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1880-1881 in York, Yorkshire.
- He emigrated to America in 1895.
- He had a residence in Cherrelyn, Littleton, Denver, Colorado, USA.

George married **Maude Pennycuick**, ^{12,30} daughter of **Maj. Gen. James Farrell Pennycuick** and **Jane Martha Rutledge**, on 24 Aug 1898 in Silver Cliff, Custer County, Colorado, USA. Maude was born in 1868 in East Indies. They had one daughter: **Ruth**.

8-**Ruth King**³⁰ was born on 3 Jun 1899 in Cherrelyn, Littleton, Denver, Colorado, USA, died on 15 Sep 1899 in Cherrelyn, Littleton, Denver, Colorado, USA, and was buried in Evergreen Cemetery, Colorado Springs, El Paso, Colorado, USA.

- 7-**John King**^{4,8,30} was born on 20 May 1867 and died on 9 Apr 1875 in Rusholme, Manchester at age 7.
- 7-Sarah Harrison King^{4,30} was born on 21 Mar 1869 and died on 21 Mar 1895 at age 26.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was educated at The Mount School in Jan 1885-Jun 1886 in York, Yorkshire.
- 7-James Edward King^{4,30,31} was born on 11 Oct 1872 and died on 18 Oct 1897 in Southport, Lancashire at age 25.
- 6-William King^{2,4,6,12,35,36} was born on 31 Jan 1835 in Manchester and died on 18 Nov 1904 in Eccles, Manchester at age 69.

General Notes: KING.-On the 18th November, 1904, at Eccles, William King (1848-50), in his 70th year.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1848-1850 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Bleacher in Manchester.
- He had a residence in 1881 in Ashton upon Mersey, Manchester.

William married **Ann Fell**, 4,6,12,35 daughter of **Joseph Fell**^{6,15} and **Elizabeth Harrison**, 4,6,15 on 10 Oct 1867. Ann was born in 1835 in Warrington. After Her Father's Death. and died in 1905 at age 70. They had three children: **Annie Mabel, Robert William**, and **Mary Dorothea**.

- 7-Annie Mabel King⁴ was born on 29 Mar 1869 and died on 31 May 1869.
- 7-Robert William King^{4,35} was born on 15 Jun 1870 and died on 23 Jun 1897 in Eccles, Manchester at age 27.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at University of London.
- 7-Mary Dorothea King⁴ was born on 19 Apr 1873.
- 5-Joseph King^{1,4,6} was born on 31 Oct 1787 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland and died on 22 Nov 1831 in York, Yorkshire (22 Nov 1839 also gven) at age 44.

General Notes: Of Newcastle and of York

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Ackworth School.
- He worked as a Grocer in Walmgate, York.
- He had a residence in St. Peter's Grove, York.

Joseph married **Sarah Awmack**, 1,4,6 daughter of **Joseph Awmack**, and **Mary Collier**, on 13 Nov 1810 in Prob. FMH York. Sarah was born on 7 May 1785 in York, Yorkshire and died on 2 Dec 1855 in York, Yorkshire at age 70. They had eight children: **John, Joseph, James Harrison, Mary, William, Henry, Edward**, and **Sarah Ann**.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was educated at York Quarterly Meeting, Girls School. (Later became The Mount School) in 1796 in York, Yorkshire.
- 6-John King⁴ was born on 12 Oct 1811 in York, Yorkshire and died on 8 Feb 1823 in York, Yorkshire at age 11.
- 6-Joseph King⁴ was born on 13 Aug 1813 in York, Yorkshire and died on 10 Jul 1821 in York, Yorkshire at age 7.
- 6-James Harrison King^{4,6,37,38} was born on 14 Jan 1817 in York, Yorkshire and died on 7 Oct 1855 in York, Yorkshire at age 38.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Lawrence Street School (later became Bootham School) in 1829-1830 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Whiting and Plaster manufacturer in Skeldergate, York.
- He worked as a Grocer in Walmgate, York.
- He resided at 83 Walmgate in York, Yorkshire.

James married **Hannah Benson**, 4,6,12,37,38,39,40 daughter of **William Benson**, 4,6,38,39,41 and **Mary Smith**, 6,38,39,41 on 16 Jul 1846. Hannah was born on 20 Feb 1817 in Ulverston, Cumbria and died on 24 Mar 1892 in York, Yorkshire at age 75. They had no children.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was educated at Ackworth School in 1826.
- She worked as a Teacher at Ackworth School 1838 To 1840.
- She worked as a Quaker Elder.
- 6-Mary King⁴ was born on 10 Sep 1818 in York, Yorkshire and died on 10 Dec 1821 in York, Yorkshire at age 3.
- 6-William King⁴ was born on 24 Dec 1819 in York, Yorkshire and died on 3 Mar 1821 in York, Yorkshire at age 1.

6-Henry King^{4,6,12,42} was born on 23 Oct 1821 in York, Yorkshire and died on 1 Aug 1899 in St. Peter's Grove, York at age 77.

General Notes: Of York

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Lawrence Street School (later became Bootham School) in 1829-1835 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Grocer and Provision merchant in Birkenhead, Cheshire.
- He worked as a Grocer and Provision merchant in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a member of the Board of Guardians in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a City councillor in York, Yorkshire.

Henry married **Esther Richardson Sewell**,^{4,12} daughter of **Abraham Sewell**^{6,28,42,43} and **Dorothy Stickney**,^{6,28,42} on 21 Feb 1850 in FMH Malton. Esther was born on 6 Jun 1825 in Great Yarmouth, Norfolk and died on 13 Nov 1853 in Birkenhead, Cheshire at age 28. They had three children: **Mary Jane, William Sewell**, and **Henrietta**.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was educated at The Mount School (Castlegate) in Mar 1838-Jun 1841 in York, Yorkshire.
- 7-Mary Jane King^{1,4} was born on 28 Nov 1850 and died in 1934 at age 84.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was educated at The Mount School in Jan 1866-Jun 1866 in York, Yorkshire.
- 7-William Sewell King^{1,4} was born on 25 Jul 1852 and died in 1931 at age 79.

William married Kate Harris Hudswell, daughter of Thomas Hudswell. They had four children: Herbert Hudswell, Henry Foster, Harold Awmack, and Ethel Dorothy.

- 8-Herbert Hudswell King⁴ was born on 19 Aug 1880 and died on 23 Sep 1880.
- 8-**Henry Foster King**^{4,12,44,45,46,47,48,49,50,51} was born on 5 Aug 1885 in York, Yorkshire and died in 1956 at age 71.

General Notes: ANOTHER occasional contributor to BOOTHAM--H. Foster King (1896-9)-is now superintending the erection from his own designs of a large extension of the Gaekwar of Baroda's Palace. In a recent competition for designs for a jewelled gold casket for King George he was awarded the first prize for his design, but, as there was not sufficient time to make one quite so elaborate, the second prize design had to be used.

KING.— In 1956, Henry Foster King (1896-99).

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with JP FRIBA.
- He was educated at Bootham School in 1896-1899 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a President of the Indian Institute of Architects in 1928-1930.
- He worked as an Architect. Gregson, Batley & King in 1935 in Chartered Bank Building, Fort, Bombay, India.

Henry married Nora Grace Mills. They had four children: Pamela Grace, Joan Dorothy, Hazel Mary, and Caroline.

9-Pamela Grace King⁴⁶ was born on 18 Apr 1921 in Bombay, India.

General Notes: KING.-On April 18th, at Bombay, Norah Grace, wife of H Foster King (1896-9), a daughter.

9-Joan Dorothy King⁴⁹ was born in 1922.

General Notes: KING.-On November 17th [1927], to Nora Grace, wife of Henry Foster King (1896-1899), a daughter.

9-Hazel Mary King⁴⁸ was born on 8 Jan 1924 in Bombay, India.

General Notes: KING.-On January 8th, Nora Grace, wife of H. Foster King (1896-9), a daughter, who was named Hazel Mary.

9-Caroline King

Henry next married Ethel Mary. They had one daughter: (No Given Name).

9-**King**⁴⁷ was born on 23 Nov 1922.

General Notes: KING.-On November 23rd, Ethel Mary, wife of Henry Foster King (1896-9), a daughter.

8-Lt. Harold Awmack King⁴ was born on 19 Jul 1887 in York, Yorkshire.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as an Officer of the Royal Army Veterinary Corps.
- 8-Ethel Dorothy King⁴ was born on 21 Mar 1892.

Noted events in her life were:

• She was educated at The Mount School in Jan 1908-Dec 1909 in York, Yorkshire.

Ethel married **Prof. Percy Oddie Whitlock**, ⁵² son of **Frederick Whitlock** and **Rachel Oddie**, on 15 Nov 1915 in Scotch Church, Bombay, India. Percy was born on 15 Mar 1884 and died on 12 Jan 1963 at age 78.

General Notes: WHITLOCK.-On 12th January, 1963, Percy Oddie Whitlock (Master at Bootham 1912-14), aged 78 years

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Master at Bootham School in 1912-1914 in York, Yorkshire.
- 7-Henrietta King^{1,4} was born on 27 Oct 1853 and died in 1908 at age 55.

Henry next married **Sarah Casson**, 4,6,12,42 daughter of **Henry Casson**^{6,15,53} and **Henrietta Brown**, on 5 Jan 1860. Sarah was born in 1834 in Hull, Yorkshire and died on 19 Jun 1866 in York, Yorkshire at age 32. They had four children: **Agnes Harrison**, **Henry**, **Esther Richardson**, and **Emily**.

General Notes: Of Hull

Noted events in her life were:

• She was educated at The Mount School (Castlegate) in Aug 1849-Dec 1850 in York, Yorkshire.

7-Agnes Harrison King^{1,4,54} was born on 13 Nov 1860 and died in 1949 at age 89.

Agnes married **Joseph Taylor Sewell**, 4,6,42,54,55,56 son of **Edward Fuller Sewell** 6,8,42,57,58 and **Sarah Jane Taylor**, 6,42,57,58 on 10 Jun 1885 in York, Yorkshire. Joseph was born on 1 Jan 1857 in Whitby, Yorkshire and died on 12 Apr 1925 in Whitby, Yorkshire at age 68. They had four children: **Arnold Edward, Agnes Margaret, Joseph King**, and **William Gawan**.

Marriage Notes: SEWELL-KING.-On the 10th June, 1885, at York, Joseph Taylor Sewell (1871-3), of Whitby, to Agnes Harrison King, of York.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They had a residence in Whitby, Yorkshire.

General Notes: SEWELL.-On April 12th, at Whitby, Joseph Taylor Sewell (1871-73), aged 68 years.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1871-1873 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Wholesale Grocer & Provision merchant in 9, Saint Ann's Staith, Whitby, Yorkshire.

8-Arnold Edward Sewell^{4,42,55,59,60,61,62,63} was born on 21 Jun 1886 and died on 27 Mar 1969 at age 82.

General Notes: SEWELL, Arnold Edward

CBE 1956; MInstT

Born 21 June 1886; s of Joseph T. Sewell, JP, Whitby; m 1913, Marguerite E. Vatter, Geneva; two s one d; died 27 March 1969

Permanent Member, Transport Tribunal, 1949–56

EDUCATION Ackworth School: Bootham School, York

CAREER Goods Manager (Scotland), LNER, 1934–42; Chm. (rail) Road-Rail Central Conf., 1939–47; Charges Adviser, British Transport Commn, 1947–49

PUBLICATIONS various papers on transport economics

RECREATIONS Gardening, walking

ADDRESS Brambledown, Winscombe, Somerset

Winscombe (Bristol) 3139

'SEWELL, Arnold Edward', Who Was Who, A & C Black, an imprint of Bloomsbury Publishing plc, 1920–2014; online edn, Oxford University Press, 2014; online edn, April 2014 [http://www.ukwhoswho.com/view/article/oupww/whowaswho/U58234

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with CBE MInstE.
- He was educated at Ackworth School.
- He was educated at Bootham School in 1902 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Permanent Member, Transport Tribunal in 1949-1956.

Arnold married Marguerite Elisabeth Vatter. They had three children: Alan Vatter, Michael, and Anne Marie.

9-Capt. Alan Vatter Sewell^{60,64,65,66,67,68} was born on 31 Oct 1914 in Carr Lynn, Acomb, York, Yorkshire.

General Notes: SEWELL.-On Ihe 31st October, 1914, at Carr Lynn, Acomb, York, Marguerite Elisabeth (Vatter), wife of Arnold Edward Sewell (1902), a son, who was named Alan Vatter.

Noted events in his life were:

• He was educated at Bootham School in 1929-1933 in York, Yorkshire.

Alan married Ruth Bowman. They had three children: Susan Elizabeth, Edward Malcolm, and Mary.

- 10-Susan Elizabeth Sewell
- 10-Edward Malcolm Sewell
- 10-Mary Sewell

9-**Michael Metford-Sewell** was born on 2 Apr 1919 in Carr Lynn, Acomb, York, Yorkshire, died on 23 Sep 2009 in Norfolk and Norwich Hospital, Norwich, Norfolk at age 90, and was buried on 28 Nov 2009 in Colney Woodland Burial Ground, Norwich, Norfolk. Another name for Michael was Michael Metford Sewell. 50,61,69,70,71

General Notes: SEWELL.-On the 2nd April, 1919, at Carr Lyn, Acomb, York, Marguerite E. (Vatter), wife of Arnold E. Sewell (1902), a son, who was named Michael Metford.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1932-1937 in York, Yorkshire.
- Miscellaneous: Changed his name by Deed Poll, 31 Oct 1940.
- He worked as a Solicitor in private practice in 1946-1986 in London.

Michael married **Jessie Miriam Fogg**^{50,69,70} on 17 Apr 1943 in St. Alban's Church, Golder's Green, London. Jessie died in Norwich, Norfolk and was buried in Colney Woodland Burial Ground, Norwich, Norfolk. They had two children: **Sarah Jane** and **William Stickney**.

Marriage Notes: Metford-Sewell-Fogg.-On 17th April, at St. Alban's Church, Golder's Green, London, Michael Metford-Sewell (1933-37), to Jessie Miriam Fogg.

- 10-Sarah Jane Metford-Sewell
- 10-William Stickney Metford-Sewell

William married Stella-Joy Mean. They had one daughter: Helen.

11-Helen Metford-Sewell

Michael next married Janine Lévy. They had one daughter: Catherine Anne.

- 10-Catherine Anne Metford-Sewell
- 9-Anne Marie Sewell⁶² was born on 6 Aug 1923.

General Notes: SEWELL.-On August 6th, Marguerite, wife of Arnold E. Sewell (1902), a daughter, who was named Anne Marie.

- 8-Agnes Margaret Sewell^{4,42} was born on 12 Apr 1888.
- 8-Joseph King Sewell⁴ was born on 7 Jun 1890 in Whitby, Yorkshire and died in 1968 in York, Yorkshire at age 78.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Wholesale Grocer in Whitby, Yorkshire.

Joseph married Olive Barron Brown on 3 Jun 1916 in FMH Westminster. Olive was born in 1894 in Stoke on Trent, Staffordshire. They had four children: Joseph Barron, Edward Dell, Stella A., and Greta.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They had a residence in Ruswarp, Whitby, Yorkshire.

9-Joseph Barron Sewell was born on 9 Jun 1917 in Whitby, Yorkshire and died on 27 Apr 2011 at age 93.

General Notes: Joseph Barron Sewell

Michael Finch has complied the following tribute to Joseph Sewell, former Chair and Treasurer of School Cornmittee.

Joe, as he liked to be called, was born in Whitby, Yorkshire on 9th June 1917, and the first of four children to Olive and Joseph King Sewell, wholesale grocers and birthright members of the Society of Friends. After primary school, Joe went to Ackworth Friends School along with his brother and two sisters. He excelled at Mathematics, and accountancy was his chosen direction from an early age. He was articled in Middlesbrough and after outstanding results in national accountancy exams he joined Price Waterhouse in London in 1939 at the age of 22. During the Second World War he registered as a conscientious objector and as an alternative to military service he was allowed to serve as Finance Officer for the Friends Relief Service (FRS). He returned to Price Waterhouse in 1946 and became a partner at the age of 50. He stayed with Price Waterhouse for the rest of his working life. Joe married Gwen in 1944 having met her whilst auditing an FRS youth camp that she, as a youth worker, had been organising. They had three children, Jennifer, Christopher and Janet. The family lived first in Ruislip, then Wembley, Hatch End and finally Northwood and were active members of Harrow Friends Meeting. Sadly Gwen died in 1976 just before Joe retired. I first came in to contact with Joe in 1974 when I joined the School Committee, and he was about to be appointed its Treasurer, a position he held from July 1975 until December 1983. He was also Chair of School Committee from November 1979 until December 1981. It was also a happy fate that my friend Janet Eavis also joined the Committee at that time. It meant the beginning of a 'second life' for Joe for he and Janet were married in December 1977. Joe's contribution to Sibford School was immense; his keen mind, accounting ability and humanity helped the school through a difficult hnancial time as it modified itself to suit the demands of late twentieth-century Life. I was appointed Chair of Finance and Premises Committee in the School Committee restructuring in 1977 and I shall alwa

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Ackworth School.
- He worked as an Articled Accountant in Middlesbrough, Yorkshire.
- He worked as an Accountant, Price-Waterhouse in 1939 in London.
- Miscellaneous: Conscientious Objector.

Joseph married Gwenyth K. Monks in 1944. Gwenyth was born in 1917 in Epping, Essex and died in 1976 at age 59. They had three children: Jennifer, Christopher, and Janet.

10-Jennifer Sewell

10-Christopher Sewell

10-Janet Sewell

Joseph next married Janet Eavis.

9-Edward Dell Sewell was born on 16 Jan 1921 in Whitby, Yorkshire and died on 6 Dec 2013 at age 92.

General Notes: Edward Dell Sewell

16 i 1921 - 6 xii 2013

Edward Dell Sewell was born in Whitby on 16 January 1921 into a family of wholesale grocers. He was one of four children who were brought up into a strict but loving family of Quakers who had served the Whitby Quaker community for generations. After being educated locally, Dell went to Ackworth School from 1932 until 1937. Dell's elder brother, Joseph, and his sisters, Greta and Stella, were also pupils there, Dell being the last surviving sibling. Dell retained a love of Ackworth School throughout his life and served the East Coast Guild in many capacities. Dell had various jobs in France with the Quaker Relief Service during World War II and after the war he met his frst wife, Denise. Tey were married soon after. Due to his father's illness, Dell returned to the family business and remained in Whitby for the rest of his life. Like his parents and grandparents, Dell became an indispensable part of Quaker life and activity in Whitby and, during difcult times of falling membership and the increasing cost of a large old meeting house, Dell, Stella and their mother kept the meeting afoat, Dell serving as clerk for over 30 years and continuing, almost, singlehandedly, after his mother's death and Stella's illness. Although Dell had within him a deep spirituality, he was very much down to earth when necessary. He was always understanding and Friends valued his contributions in discussions and at meetings for business. Dell never gave ministry in meetings for worship and only occasionally would read from Advices and Queries or Quaker faith & practice, but his presence was felt in meeting. Latterly, Dell felt himself at odds with some of the stances and changes in the Society of Friends but always tried to think reasonably and see the other point of view.

His wisdom was often appreciated in Quaker committees and in the many organisations in Whitby with which he was associated. Te biggest debt to Dell is owed by the Society of Friends, both in Whitby and further afeld, where he gave unstinted service. One of his strengths was his determination to see that things were done in right ordering. Dell was an enthusiastic and energetic man with a keenness for music, dancing, bowls and good wine, a keenness which he maintained well into 'young' old age. When Dell passed away on 6 December 2013 in his 93rd year, all who had been touched by him felt the loss of a good man, a loving husband and father, grandfather and great grandfather. He was a good example of Quaker ethics and integrity to Friends (and friends) and to a wide community. Dell leaves a widow (his second wife Margaret), two sons (Denis and Michael), two grandchildren and one great grandchild. We give thanks for Dell Sewell's life. Signed in and on behalf of Pickering & Hull Area Meeting, held at Hull on 9 March 2014 Christine Fellows, Clerk

Noted events in his life were:

• He was educated at Ackworth School in 1932-1937.

Edward married **Denise**. They had two children: **Denis** and **Michael**.

10-Denis Sewell

10-Michael Sewell

Edward next married Margaret.

9-Stella A. Sewell was born in 1924 in Whitby, Yorkshire.

Noted events in her life were:

• She was educated at Ackworth School.

9-Greta Sewell

8-William Gawan Sewell was born in 1900.

7-Henry King^{1,4,12} was born on 24 Oct 1862 in York, Yorkshire and died in 1900 at age 38.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Ackworth School in 1874-1877 in Pontefract, Yorkshire.
- He was educated at Bootham School in 1877-1878 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as an employee of the Railway Engineering Shops in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Sheep farmer and Vineyard proprietor in Ardchattan, Victoria, Australia.
- He had a residence in Bundarra, Glenrowan, Victoria, Australia.

Henry married Ada McFarlane. They had one daughter: Sarah Elizabeth.

8-Sarah Elizabeth King⁴ was born on 26 Sep 1892 in Ardchattan, Victoria, Australia.

7-Esther Richardson King^{1,4,6,12,42} was born on 8 Feb 1864.

Noted events in her life were:

• She was educated at The Mount School in Jan 1880-Jun 1881 in York, Yorkshire.

Esther married **Charles Binks**, ^{1,4,6,12,42,72} son of **Thomas Binks** and **Catherine Thorp**, ^{1,73} on 4 Jun 1890 in FMH York. Charles was born in 1864 in Bootle, Liverpool and died on 3 Mar 1922 in Eccles, Manchester at age 58. They had four children: **Harold, Winifred, Charles Leslie**, and **Lilian**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They had a residence in Burtonstone Lane, Clifton, York.

General Notes: BINKS.-On March 3rd, 1922, at Eccles, Charles Binks (1876-8), aged 58 years.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1876-1878 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Motor Car Manufacturer in Manchester.
- He had a residence in Eccles, Manchester.
 - 8-Harold Binks^{4,12} was born on 16 Apr 1891 in York, Yorkshire.
 - 8-Winifred Binks^{4,12} was born on 1 Sep 1892 in York, Yorkshire.
 - 8-Charles Leslie Binks¹² was born in 1894 in York, Yorkshire.
 - 8-Lilian Binks¹² was born in 1896 in York, Yorkshire.
- 7-**Emily King**^{4,42} was born on 12 Jan 1865.

Noted events in her life were:

• She was educated at The Mount School in Apr 1881-Jun 1883 in York, Yorkshire.

Emily married **Henry John Lloyd**. They had one son: **Eric**.

8-Eric Lloyd⁴ was born on 19 Mar 1892.

6-Edward King^{4,7,12} was born on 5 Dec 1822 in York, Yorkshire and died on 23 Nov 1869 in York, Yorkshire at age 46.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Lawrence Street School (later became Bootham School) in 1829-1836 in York, Yorkshire.
- 6-Sarah Ann King⁴ was born on 24 Nov 1829 in York, Yorkshire and died on 13 Mar 1831 in York, Yorkshire at age 1.
- 5-King⁴ was born in 1788 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland and died in 1788 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland.
- 5-Ann King^{4,74} was born on 29 Sep 1790 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland and died on 28 Nov 1884 at age 94.

Ann married **Myles Birket Foster**, 4,74 son of **Robert Foster** 4,74,75,76,77 and **Mary Burton**, 74,75,76 on 11 Apr 1811 in FMH Newcastle. Myles was born on 4 Jan 1785 in Hebblethwaite Hall, Cautley, Sedbergh, Cumbria and died on 21 Jan 1861 in St. John's Wood, London at age 76. They had seven children: **Robert, Joseph, Dodshon, John Harrison, Mary, Myles Birket**, and **James**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Timber Merchant in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland.
- He worked as a Founder of M. B. Foster & Sons., bottlers in London.
 - 6-**Robert Foster**^{4,75} was born on 27 Jan 1812 in North Shields, Northumberland and died in 1898 at age 86.

General Notes: Of Newcastle

Noted events in his life were:

· He worked as a Bank Manager.

Robert married **Ann Richardson**, 4,75,78 daughter of **Isaac Richardson** 4,6,42,75,78,79,80 and **Deborah Sutton**, 4,6,75,78,79,80 on 7 Jul 1858 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland. Ann was born on 6 Aug 1809 in Spring Banks Gardens, Newcastle and died on 10 Jul 1893 in Quarries West, Newcastle at age 83.

6-Joseph Foster^{4,74} was born on 19 Aug 1813 in North Shields, Northumberland, died on 9 Feb 1859 in Sunderland, County Durham at age 45, and was buried in Bishopwearmouth, County Durham.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Woollen Draper in Bishopwearmouth, County Durham.

Joseph married **Elizabeth Taylor**, ^{4,74} daughter of **Emmanuel Taylor** and **Dorothy Taylor**, on 19 Jul 1842 in North Shields, Northumberland. Elizabeth was born in 1811 and died on 22 Dec 1888 at age 77. They had eight children: **Annie, Joseph, James, Elizabeth, Robert, Agnes, Emanuel Taylor**, and **Frederick**.

7-Annie Foster^{4,12} was born on 23 Feb 1843 in Sunderland, County Durham and died on 20 Feb 1913 at age 69.

Noted events in her life were:

• She had a residence in 15 Thornhill Gardens, Sunderland.

Annie married William Henry Richardson, son of William Richardson^{6,10,26,42,75,80} and Elizabeth Brown, on 20 Sep 1881 in All Souls' Church, South Hamstead, London. William was born on 30 Apr 1829 in Sunderland, County Durham and died in 1895 at age 66.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Lawrence Street School (later became Bootham School) in 1840-1843 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Paper and Chemical Manufacturer in Jarrow, Northumberland.
- He worked as an Alderman Jarrow Borough Council in Jarrow, Northumberland.

7-**Joseph Foster**^{4,55,74} was born on 9 Mar 1844 in Sunniside, Sunderland, County Durham, died on 29 Jul 1905 in 21 Boundary Road, St. John's Wood, London at age 61, and was buried in Kensal Green Cemetery, London.

General Notes: Author of 'Alumni Oxonienses', 'The British Peerage' etc. His principal works are listed in 'Men and Women of the Time'.

Foster, Joseph (1844-1905), genealogist and antiquary, born at Sunniside, Sunderland, on 9 March 1844, was the eldest of five sons and three daughters of Joseph Foster, a woollen draper of Bishopwearmouth, co. Durham, and his wife, Elizabeth, daughter of Emanuel Taylor. His grandfather was Myles Birket Foster (1785-1861), founder of the London bottling firm. His uncle, also named (Myles) Birket Foster (1825-1899), a painter, had encouraged his early interest in genealogy. Educated privately, Foster began business as a printer in London. He took to genealogical research and it appears that he may have wanted to become a herald. Although he retained a close friendship with several of the officers of arms throughout his life, and was granted unreserved access to the records, he never received an invitation. Foster's first work was on his Quaker ancestry, Some Account of the Pedigree of the Forsters of Cold Hesledon, Co. Durham (1862). He married, on 12 August 1869, Catherine Clark, eldest daughter of George Pocock of Burgess Hill, Sussex, and they had two sons and three daughters.

In 1871 Foster privately printed The King of Arms, and in the meantime continued his assiduous genealogical researches, publishing extensive pedigrees and histories of several northern families, including another of his own. In 1873 the first part of his projected Pedigrees of the County Families of England appeared as Lancashire County Families, soon followed by three volumes of Yorkshire County Families (1874). In 1875 he published an edition of Robert Glover's Visitations of Yorkshire, and began the marathon task of transcribing the admission registers of the four inns of court.

In 1879, in collaboration with Edward Bellasis, Bluemantle pursuivant at the College of Arms, Foster produced the Peerage, Baronetage and Knightage, based upon the earlier Lodge's Peerage. He exposed the mythical ancestries admitted for publication by his predecessors and introduced brilliant new artwork along with a section entitled 'Chaos' dealing with baronetcies of doubtful creation. Stephen Tucker, Rouge Croix pursuivant, attacked Foster particularly over the heraldic illustrations and blazonry (The Genealogist, 4 1880, 64). Foster and Bellasis defended themselves in A Review of Joseph Foster's 'Peerage' (1880). In Lodge's Peerage of 1903, Foster lambasted his adversaries in a brilliant introduction which reverberates with words and the style of the renowned genealogist Horace Round, whose disdain for some of his fellow professionals knew no bounds. It is possible that Round wrote much of the piece himself: he certainly aided Foster in publishing a series entitled Collectanea Genealogical et Heraldica (1881-5), which contained much trenchant criticism and exposure of contemporary genealogical myths. In it he printed transcriptions of legal and other registers and genealogical

Foster's prolific transcription work was published in Men at the Bar (1885); The register of admissions to Gray's Inn (1557-1859), together with ... marriages in Gray's Inn Chapel (1889); Index ecclesiasticus, or, Alphabetical lists of all ecclesiastical dignitaries in England and Wales since the Reformation (1890); and several editions of Heralds' Visitations, among other works on heraldry and genealogy. Never averse to building upon the work of others, Foster founded much of his reputation on the transcriptions made by Colonel Joseph Lemuel Chester (1821-1882) and George Edward

researches. Some of the volumes, such as Members of Parliament, Scotland, 1357-1882 (1882), were reissued separately, while others were left incomplete.

Cokayne, (1825-1911), which he printed and published as his own editions. The London bookseller Bernard Quaritch purchased other works of Chester and Cokayne, and prevailed upon Foster to publish the Oxford matriculation register and the bishop of London's register of marriage licences. The latter appeared as London Marriage Licences (1521-1869) in 1887, and the former, alphabetically arranged, under the title Alumni Oxonienses, of which four volumes, covering the period 1715-1886, appeared in 1887, and another four volumes, covering the period 1500-1714, in 1891. Foster had copiously supplemented Chester's work from his own researches and the university awarded him the honorary degree of MA in 1892. The next year he carried his work a stage further in Oxford Men and their Colleges. In later life Foster published further works on heraldry. Concerning the Beginnings ... of Heraldry as Related to untitled Persons appeared in 1887, and Some Feudal Coats of Arms in 1902. The eighth Lord Howard de Walden sponsored the De Walden Library to which Foster contributed A Tudor Book of Arms, Some Feudal Lords and their Seals and Banners, Standards and Badges (1904). Foster's work was severely censured by Oswald Barron in The Ancestor for alleged lack of scholarship and knowledge, to which he replied in two pamphlets, A Herald Extraordinary and A Comedy of Errors (1902-3).

Foster died at his home, 21 Boundary Road, St John's Wood, London, on 29 July 1905. He was buried in London at Kensal Green cemetery; his name was also inscribed on a memorial stone in Bishopwearmouth cemetery. In his will (proved 10 November 1905), he left his widow £86 2s. 2d.- his entire personal estate, and a measure of the small profit he had realized from a lifetime of ardent work. His library of much annotated books and manuscripts was dispersed at his death. Four volumes of grants of arms were secured for the British Museum Library (Add. MSS 37147- 37150) and subsequently edited for publication (1915-16) by W. Harry Rylands. Foster was no scholarly antiquary, but his energy as a transcriber and collector of genealogical and heraldic data has few parallels, and many of his publications remained classic resources, several of permanent value.

Cecil R. Humphery-Smith

Sources BL cat. The Times (1 Aug 1905) Miscellanea Genealogica et Heraldica, 4th ser., 1 (1904-5), 279 Culleton MSS, Institute of Heraldic and Genealogical Studies J. Titford, The Chester manuscripts and the Harleian Society', Genealogists' Magazine, 25/10 (June 1997), 401'966 WWW, 1897-1915 DNB The Ancestor, 2 (1902) S. Tucker, review, The Genealogist, 4 (1880), 64'967 private information (1912) CGPLA Eng. & Wales (1905) d. cert. m. cert.

Archives BL, heraldic collections, Add. MSS 37147-37150 · BL, index compiled by him to arms and monuments in Kentish churches · Bodl. Oxf., transcript by him of Jenyns ordinary · CUL, lists of English and Welsh incumbents and barristers, index to Le Neve's Fasti · S. Antiquaries, Lond., compilation of grants of arms before 1730 | Bodl. Oxf., letters to J. E. A. Fenwick and T. F. Fenwick · Institute of Heraldic and Genealogical Studies, Canterbury, Culleton MSS · LUL, letters to J. H. Round · U. Durham L., letters to Jonathan Backhouse

Wealth at death £86 2s. 2d.: probate, 10 Nov 1905, CGPLA Eng. & Wales

© Oxford University Press 2004'9613

All rights reserved: see legal notice

Cecil R. Humphery-Smith, 'Foster, Joseph (1844'961905)', Oxford Dictionary of National Biography, Oxford University Press, 2004 [http://www.oxforddnb.com/view/article/33217, accessed 28 May 2013] Joseph Foster (1844'961905): doi:10.1093/ref:odnb/33217

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Hon. MA. Oxon.
- He worked as a Genealogist and Author.

Joseph married **Catherine Clark Pocock**, 4,74 daughter of **George Pocock** and **Catherine**, on 12 Aug 1869 in Burgess Hill, Sussex. Catherine was born on 15 Feb 1844 in Brighton, East Sussex, was christened on 13 Mar 1844 in Chapel Royal, Brighton, East Sussex, and died in 1908 in Hampstead, London at age 64. They had five children: **Sandys Birket, Maude Katharine, Esmay Alice, Evelyn Mary**, and **Josslyn**.

8-Sandys Birket Foster⁴ was born on 19 Jun 1870 in New Barnet, Hertfordshire and died on 18 Jun 1938 in Irondequoit, Monroe County, New York, USA at age 67.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at AICA.
- He worked as an Accountant and Genealogist.
- He worked as a Treasurer of the Bartholomay Brewing Company in Rochester, Monroe County, New York, USA.

Sandys married Katherine Hutchinson Pollock. They had two children: Frances and Elizabeth.

9-Frances Foster was born in 1896.

Frances married **Donald Sawyer**, son of **Edward M. Sawyer** and **Cora Belle Smith**, on 16 Dec 1916 in New York, New York, USA. Donald was born on 1 Aug 1894 in Dundee, Yates County, New York, USA.

9-Elizabeth Foster⁵⁵ died in 1980 in Nassau, Bahamas.

General Notes: The Ranfurly Out Island Library Service was founded by Hermione, wife of Thomas Daniel Knox, 6th Earl of Ranfurly and Governor of the Bahamas, in order to provide a beter source of educational material to children living on the outer islands. The committee was later managed by Elizabeth... and upon her death in 1980, her older sister Frances, (Mrs Frances Sawyer born 1896), took over the role.

Noted events in her life were:

• She worked as a Vice-President of The National Women's Council in 1958 in Nassau, Bahamas.

Elizabeth married Lieut. Gen. Sir Dudley Russell⁵⁵ in 1929. Dudley was born on 1 Dec 1896 in Bexley, Kent and died on 4 Feb 1978 in Nassau, Bahamas at age 81.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with KBE CB CBE OBE DSO MC Legion of Merit (USA).
- He worked as an Officer of both the British and the Indian Armies.
- He worked as a Chief Adviser to the Indian Army in 1948-1954.
- Miscellaneous: Known as "Russell Pasha".
- 8-Maude Katharine Foster⁴ was born on 7 Oct 1873 in London.
- 8-Esmay Alice Foster^{4,55} was born on 27 Mar 1877 in London and died in 1959 at age 82.

Esmay married **Rt. Rev. Dr. Robert Milton Hay**⁵⁵ in 1909 in Hampstead, London. Robert was born on 30 Aug 1884, was christened on 16 Jan 1885 in Marylebone, London, and died on 23 Oct 1973 at age 89. They had two children: **Robert Foster Milton** and **Evelyn J.**

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Merchant Taylors' School.
- He was educated at St. John's College, Oxford.
- He worked as a Curate of St. Pancras in 1909.
- He worked as a Vicar of Summerstown in Summerstown, Buckinghamshire.
- He worked as a Rural Dean of Oxford.
- He worked as a Suffragan Bishop of Buckingham.
- 9-Group Capt. Robert Foster Milton Hay RAF was born on 11 Jul 1910, died on 14 Feb 2000 in Fakenham, Norfolk at age 89, and was buried in St. Margaret's, Burnham Norton, Norfolk.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Christ Church, Oxford.
- He worked as a Meteorologist, Marine Branch, Air Ministry.
- 9-Evelyn J. Hay was born in 1916 in Headington, Oxford, Oxfordshire.
- 8-Evelyn Mary Foster⁴ was born on 12 Mar 1881 in London.
- 8-**Josslyn Foster**⁴ was born on 28 Dec 1882 in London.

Noted events in his life were:

- He emigrated to America in 1910.
- He had a residence in Rochester, Monroe County, New York, USA.

Josslyn married Lucy.

7-James Foster⁴ was born on 2 Oct 1845 in Sunderland, County Durham.

James married **Theodosia Alice Milne**, daughter of **Alexander Milne**, on 13 Nov 1866 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland. Theodosia died on 29 Mar 1884 in Twyning, Gloucestershire. They had two children: **Theodosia Alice** and **Myles Birket**.

- 8-Theodosia Alice Foster⁴ was born on 1 Feb 1868 in Sunderland, County Durham.
- 8-Myles Birket Foster⁴ was born on 30 Mar 1875 in Sunderland, County Durham.

James next married Elizabeth Ferry, daughter of Robert Ferry.

7-Elizabeth Foster⁴ was born on 15 Nov 1846 in Sunderland, County Durham.

Elizabeth married **John Laing Browne**, son of **Joseph Browne** and **Margaret Laing**, on 13 Mar 1873 in Sunderland, County Durham. John was born on 26 Sep 1842 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland and died on 14 Oct 1914 at age 72. They had seven children: **Lucy Foster**, **Harold Montagu**, **Jessie Foster**, **Arthur Laing**, **Lindsay Foster**, **John Corbet**, and **Leonard Foster**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Shipowner and Manager of The Harbinger Steamship Company Ltd. In John Street, Sunderland.
- He had a residence in 15 Thornhill Gardens, Sunderland.
 - 8-Lucy Foster Browne⁴ was born on 31 Mar 1875 in Sunderland, County Durham.
 - 8-Harold Montagu Browne^{4,12,66} was born on 15 Sep 1877 in Sunderland, County Durham and died on 30 Apr 1944 at age 66.

General Notes: Browne.-On 30th April, 1944, Harold Montagu Browne (1893), aged 66 years.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1893 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Consulting engineer and Ship surveyor.

Harold married Lily Taylor. They had three children: Reginald Foster, Harold Leslie, and Dorothy Foster.

- 9-Reginald Foster Browne¹² was born in 1905 in Sunderland, County Durham and died in 1905 in Sunderland, County Durham.
- 9-Harold Leslie Browne¹² was born in 1906 in Sunderland, County Durham.
- 9-**Dorothy Foster Browne**¹² was born in 1907.
- 8-Jessie Foster Browne⁴ was born on 29 Oct 1879 in Sunderland, County Durham.
- 8-Arthur Laing Browne^{4,81,82} was born on 9 Jul 1881 in Sunderland, County Durham¹² and died in 1959 at age 78.

General Notes: ARTHUR L. BROWNE (1893-97) was gazetted Second Lieutenant in the Royal Garrison Artillery last July. Bootham magazine - December 1918

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1893-1897 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Bank Manager in Ryde, Isle of Wight.

Arthur married Mabel Kate Smith. They had one daughter: Joan Foster.

9-**Joan Foster Browne**¹² was born in 1915.

- 8-**Rev. Lindsay Foster Browne**⁴ was born on 29 May 1883 in Sunderland, County Durham.
- 8-John Corbet Browne⁴ was born on 17 Feb 1885 in Sunderland, County Durham, died on 2 Jun 1915 in Belgium. Killed In Action. at age 30, and was buried in Voormezeele Enclosure, Belgium.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Company Sergeant Major, the Honourable Artillery Company.
- 8-Dr. Leonard Foster Browne⁴ was born on 22 May 1887 in Sunderland, County Durham and died in 1960 at age 73. Another name for Leonard was Leonard Southaicke Browne.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with MB BS MD.
- He was educated at Bootham School in 1900 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Physician.

Leonard married Violet Bott. They had three children: Elizabeth Foster, Nicholas Derwent Foster, and Catherine Foster.

- 9-Elizabeth Foster Browne¹² was born in 1924.
- 9-Nicholas Derwent Foster Browne¹² was born in 1925, died on 27 Jul 2012 at age 87, and was buried in St. Mary's Church, Wiveton, Norfolk.

Nicholas married **Juliet Horatia Buxton**, daughter of **Grp/Capt. Geoffrey Mungo Buxton** and **Horatia Mary Fisher**, in 1967. Juliet was born on 16 Apr 1937 and died on 16 Nov 2011 at age 74. They had three children: (**No Given Name**), **Thomas Alexander**, and **Luke Francis**.

General Notes: From the Times of 16 November 2011:

BROWNE Juliet Horatia (nee Buxton), suddenly on 10th November 2011.

Funeral at St Mary's, Wiveton, Norfolk on Monday 21st November at

2.30pm. Donations to Anti-Slavery International.

- 10-Browne
- 10-Thomas Alexander Browne
- 10-Luke Francis Browne
- 9-Catherine Foster Browne
- 7-Robert Foster⁴ was born on 23 Jun 1848 in Sunderland, County Durham and died on 28 Mar 1890 in London at age 41.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Councillor of Sunderland.⁴

Robert married **Ann Hides Ferry**, daughter of **Robert Ferry**, on 16 Apr 1873. Ann died on 2 May 1893. They had three children: **Annie Winifred**, **Muriel**, and **Hilda**.

- 8-Annie Winifred Foster⁴ was born on 30 Apr 1874 in Sunderland, County Durham.
- 8-Muriel Foster⁴ was born on 22 Nov 1877 in Sunderland, County Durham.
- 8-**Hilda Foster**⁴ was born on 22 Nov 1877 in Sunderland, County Durham.
- 7-Agnes Foster⁴ was born on 28 Sep 1850 in North Shields, Northumberland and died on 28 Mar 1888 in Bessbrook, County Armagh, Ireland at age 37.

Agnes married **James Bowes**. They had three children: **Sydney Foster**, **Geoffrey Foster**, and **Frank Foster**.

- 8-Sydney Foster Bowes⁴ was born on 1 Dec 1881 in Bessbrook, County Armagh, Ireland.
- 8-Geoffrey Foster Bowes⁴ was born on 28 Sep 1885 in Bessbrook, County Armagh, Ireland.
- 8-Frank Foster Bowes⁴ was born on 19 Feb 1888 in Bessbrook, County Armagh, Ireland.
- 7-Emanuel Taylor Foster⁴ was born on 2 Jun 1852 in North Shields, Northumberland.
- 7-Frederick Foster⁴ was born on 16 Dec 1853 in North Shields, Northumberland.

Frederick married Emily Jane Ferry, daughter of Robert Ferry. They had five children: Elsie, Frederick, Edith, Robert Foster, and John Maurice.

- 8-Elsie Foster⁴ was born on 16 Mar 1880 in Sunderland, County Durham.
- 8-Frederick Foster^{4,12} was born on 3 Sep 1881 in Sunderland, County Durham.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1893 in York, Yorkshire.
- 8-Edith Foster⁴ was born on 31 Mar 1883 in Sunderland, County Durham.
- 8-Robert Foster Foster⁴ was born on 27 Nov 1885 in Sunderland, County Durham and died on 25 Dec 1889 in Sunderland, County Durham at age 4.
- 8-John Maurice Foster⁴ was born on 2 Dec 1889 in Sunderland, County Durham.
- 6-**Dodshon Foster**^{4,12} was born on 6 Jan 1816 in North Shields, Northumberland and died on 30 Mar 1876 in London at age 60.

General Notes: Of London

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Lawrence Street School (later became Bootham School) in 1829-1830 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Wholesale beer bottler and Aerated-water manufacturer.

Dodshon married Mary Ann Rutty, 4,12 daughter of John Rutty, on 6 Feb 1849. Mary was born in 1819 and died on 5 Aug 1876 at age 57. They had three children: Jessie, Edwin, and Charles.

7-**Jessie Foster**⁴ was born on 2 Feb 1851 in London.

Jessie married Frederick Brandon Shuttleworth, son of William Sewell Shuttleworth.

- 7-Edwin Foster⁴ was born on 27 Aug 1852 in London.
- 7-Charles Foster⁴ was born on 26 Aug 1854 in London and died on 13 Dec 1890 in New York, New York, USA at age 36.

Charles married Isabella Buckham, daughter of Joseph Milward Buckham. They had three children: Cyril Dodshon, Mary Gertrude, and Alice Jessie.

- 8-**Cyril Dodshon Foster**⁴ was born on 8 May 1878 in Barnet, London.
- 8-Mary Gertrude Foster⁴ was born on 11 Feb 1882 in Witley, Godalming, Surrey.
- 8-Alice Jessie Foster⁴ was born on 22 Jun 1886 in Thursley, Surrey.
- 6-**John Harrison Foster**^{4,12,84} was born on 22 Jan 1818 in North Shields, Northumberland, died in 1905 in Fernside, Witley, Surrey at age 87, and was buried in All Samts Church, Witley, Godalming, Surrey. General Notes: The oldest Old Scholar now living is John Harrison Foster, of Witley, near Godalming, in Surrey, whose portrait we publish Mr. Foster was born on the 22nd of January, 1818, and he went to

York School at Midsummer, 1826; he is, moreover, the only remaining link between the School as it was in the time of John Bright and the present day. In a delightful letter, giving us this information, he adds, "A stupid lad," but, when we consider the success of his life, this statement is certainly one which may give encouragement to some of us. He remembers vividly, he tells us in this same letter, "one of the older boys, Joe Mennell, first lieutenant to 'Billy' Simpson, who used to fetch his gun, and load it for him, when he shot rats in the Foss ditch out of the schoolroom windows during lessons." This practice, "lest one good custom should corrupt the world," has, we believe, been long since abandoned, but it must have afforded the pupils many a thrilling moment! But Mr. Foster's recollections are not confined to such incidents as these. He tells us how, while he was at school, Jonathan Martin set fire to the Minster, and how, when the boys were taken to the Cathedral, as happened soon afterwards, he cut a piece of charcoal from one of the burnt beams. He recollects going to the Retreat in summer to play cricket, and in the winter to fields flooded by the overflow of the Foss, where the boys skated. The recollection, too, of the State entry of His Majesty George the Fourth's judges into the City, a function witnessed by the boys from Robert Waller's garden, still lives in his memory. Of Barbara Waller, the Matron, Mr. Foster says that " she could only speak in a whisper, but was one of the kindest and sweetest women that ever lived." Among the masters were Lovell Squire, who subsequently published at least one volume of poems, and a Mr. Davidson, a Scotchman, who taught Latin and mathematics. Chief among the ministering Friends of his time were, he tells us, a cousin of his mother's, James Backhouse-a not unfamiliar name to many succeeding generations of Old York Scholars- Samuel Tuke and Ann Alexander. That Joseph Rowntree (who took the greatest interest in the education of the boys), Joseph King, and in

Bootham School Magazine - September 1902 -----

On November 4th, 1905, there passed to his reward the father of the Old York Scholars Association. John Harrison Foster was born of an old Quaker family at North Shields, on January 22nd, 1818. He was sent to school at York, when little more than 8 years old, and was there when the lunatic Jonathan Martin set fire to the Minster. John Foster's first school days, if not all, were passed at the old schoolhouse outside Walmgate Bar-where the master, "Billy Simpson," used to shoot rats in the "Foss Ditch" from the schoolroom window during lesson hours. He was also under the tutorship of John Ford, and although the former at any rate of these pedagogues would probably not have taken high rank among the teachers of to-day, there must have been something very sound in the methods of training of both to turn out such men as Mr. Foster and his elder brothers, his cousins Robert, John and Joseph Spence, John and Henry King, and the still more noted John Bright. Mr. Foster's grandfather was a man of remark- able qualities. It must have been much against "Friends' principles" when Robert Foster (the elder) took to a seafaring life, and served on a Man-of-war in the West Indies, against the French. So great was his ability that on one occasion he was given the command of the Pelican, when her Captain fell. He so ably handled her, that he saved the situation, and was made a Lieutenant in the Royal Navy. Robert Foster is thus alluded to in a letter of Southey's:- "Wordsworth sent me a man the other day "who was worth seeing. He looked like the First "Assassin in Macbeth, from his costume, but he was " a rare man. He had been a Lieutenant in the " Navy, was scholar enough to quote Virgil aptly," had turned Quaker, and is now a dealer in wool at " a place called Sedbergh, Yorkshire. He has seen " much and thought much. His head is well stored, " and his heart in the right place." In 1829 John Foster's parents settled in London, and in 1832 he was removed from school to enter his father's business, which in later years grew to be the very considerable firm of Messrs. M. B. Foster & Sons, Marylebone Road, London. Mr. Foster's boyish recollections of London were surprisingly interesting; he knew it when there were green fields between Edgware Road and Hampstead, and he used to describe, with much vividness, the Coronation procession of King William IV and Queen Adelaide, which his father took him to see. As soon as he reached the age of 21, Mr. Foster and his elder brother, Dodshon Foster (who was his partner in the business) left the Society of Friends, and were baptized into the Church of England, and from that time till his death, the English Church commanded his devoted affection. He became an ardent Church worker; from the first he taught in Sunday Schools, and formed the habit, probably from his Quaker training, of dedicating to God at least a tenth part of his income. Mr. Foster lived in London until 1862, when he settled in the beautiful village of Witley, in Surrey, where his younger brother Birket Foster, the water colour painter, had gone to live a few years before. Mr Foster found in the Vicar of Witley (the Rev. John Chandler, famous as a hymn writer and translator) a very good friend, and when he became a member of the old Surrey Church Association, he was brought into contact with Dr. Samuel Wilberforce, then Bishop of Winchester, for whom John Foster had an enthusiastic admiration. At Witley, Mr. Foster devoted himself to good works; he began to beautify, as he was able, the ancient parish Church; he built a school, which was used for service on Sundays, and made another school suitable for the same, in outlying districts of the parish; erected the Witley Institute for working men in 1883; rebuilt most of his cottages in 1883-5! and thoroughly restored the fine old parish Church in 1888-9. His gifts were not confined to Witley alone; he helped in the formation of a girls' Church School at Bramley, near Guildford, and was the anonymous donor of the fine organ which was placed in the restored Cathedral of Peterborough. Mr. Foster was for many years a Governor of the Bethlem and Bridewell Hospitals, and took the liveliest interest in King Edward's School (belonging to the latter Charity) which removed to Witley from London about 40 years ago. As a Jubilee Memorial in 1887 he presented the handsome Gymnasium to the schools, and built the organ chamber to supple- ment the gift of an organ to the Chapel by another Governor. It was joy to him to welcome numbers of the boys to his home at Christmas time, when it was their custom to sing Carols. John Foster was gifted with a very beautiful voice, which he never lost in extreme old age, and was often to be heard singing to himself a Tyneside ballad, or a Scotch song; but his reading can never be forgotten by those who heard it. As he read the Bible, either the lessons in Church, or at family prayers, all the beauty of his voice, his dramatic power, and the whole reverent soul of the man, were poured into the reading. But to know Mr. Foster really, it was necessary to see him in his home. There was about his house an atmosphere of that old Quaker peace and unworldliness which startled modern men. He was a perfect host, utterly unselfish, with the tender, old-fashioned courtesy of manner, which to-day is almost gone. Affectionate, gentle, and considerate, he was also a brilliant raconteur, and his strong sense of humour emphasized his rare gift of "style" in telling a story. To the end his brightness, like his devotion, remained undimmed. Troubles came to him in his later years; worries from business, and the sufferings which blindness and helplessness entail, but they never disturbed the perfect calm, which came from his faith in God. J. F. in Bootham magazine February 1906

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Lawrence Street School (later became Bootham School) in 1829-1831 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Wholesale beer bottler and aerated water manufacturer.

John married **Mary Hesletine Howes**, 4.12 daughter of **George Pigott Howes**, on 24 May 1849. Mary was born in 1819 in London, was christened on 7 Nov 1819 in St James's, Paddington, London, and died on 11 Aug 1882 at age 63. They had five children: **Edith, Alice Mary, Amy Gertrude, Fanny Isabel**, and **Walter John**.

- 7-Edith Foster⁴ was born on 17 Dec 1852 in London and died on 14 Jul 1877 at age 24.
- 7-Alice Mary Foster⁴ was born on 4 Apr 1854 in London.
- 7-Amy Gertrude Foster⁴ was born on 27 Jun 1855 in London and died on 20 Aug 1859 at age 4.
- 7-Fanny Isabel Foster⁴ was born on 17 Oct 1857 in London.

Fanny married Rev. Edward Shearburn Marshall. They had four children: Edward Foster, Phyllis Mary, Gertrude Isobel, and John Wordsworth.

- 8-Edward Foster Marshall⁴ was born on 2 Aug 1888 in Witley, Godalming, Surrey.
- 8-Phyllis Mary Marshall⁴ was born on 5 Aug 1889 in Witley, Godalming, Surrey.
- 8-Gertrude Isobel Marshall⁴ was born on 12 Nov 1890 in Milford.
- 8-John Wordsworth Marshall⁴ was born on 28 May 1893 in Milford and died on 14 Aug 1893.
- 7-Walter John Foster⁴ was born on 12 Aug 1860 in London and died on 25 Oct 1885 at age 25.

John next married Juliana Odlin, daughter of Charles Odlin.

6-Mary Foster⁴ was born on 19 Nov 1821 in North Shields, Northumberland.

Mary married William Atchison. They had three children: Mary Catherine, William Ernest, and Thomas Percy.

- 7-Mary Catherine Atchison⁴ was born on 23 May 1853 in London.
- 7-William Ernest Atchison⁴ was born on 2 Aug 1854 in London and died on 18 Nov 1889 at age 35.
- 7-**Thomas Percy Atchison**⁴ was born on 28 Jul 1857 in London.

Thomas married Mary Reynolds, daughter of Charles Reynolds. They had four children: Ethel Margarette, Charles Foster, Harold Percy Reynolds, and Mary Florence.

- 8-Ethel Margarette Atchison⁴ was born on 12 May 1883.
- 8-Charles Foster Atchison⁴ was born on 22 Sep 1885.
- 8-Harold Percy Reynolds Atchison⁴ was born on 21 Mar 1889.
- 8-Mary Florence Atchison⁴ was born on 23 Aug 1860.

Mary married Rev. John Wadell Black. They had one son: John Foster.

- 9-John Foster Black⁴ was born on 29 Apr 1889 in London and died on 12 Mar 1893 in Port Stanley, Ontario at age 3.
- 6-**Myles Birket Foster**^{4,74} was born on 4 Feb 1825 in 2 Rosella Place, North Shields, Northumberland, died on 27 Mar 1899 in Braeside, The Heath, Weybridge, Surrey at age 74, and was buried in All Samts Church, Witley, Godalming, Surrey.

General Notes: Foster, (Myles) Birket (1825'961899), painter and illustrator, was born at 2 Rosella Place, North Shields, Northumberland, on 4 February 1825, fifth son of Myles Birket Foster (1785'961861) and his wife, Ann (1790'961884), daughter of Joseph King of Newcastle upon Tyne. Both parents came from prosperous north country families, staunch adherents of the Society of Friends, more commonly known as Quakers. From early childhood Birket Foster lived in London, where his father founded M. B. Foster & Sons, which became the largest firm of bottlers in the world, remaining in family ownership until 1957. Birket Foster was educated at a Quaker boarding-school in Tottenham, Middlesex, and Isaac Brown's academy, Hitchin, Hertfordshire (c.1835'961840), where his natural flair for drawing was encouraged. He wished to be a landscape painter, but at the age of sixteen entered the family business with little enthusiasm and near fatal results, owing to an accident with a broken bottle.

After this event, Birket Foster was placed by his kindly father in the studio of Ebenezer Landells, who had been a pupil of Thomas Bewick, the celebrated Newcastle engraver. Landells soon recognized that

Birket Foster had an original talent as a draughtsman and eventually most of his time was spent in drawing on wood for engraving, including work for the Illustrated London News; however, signed contributions by him appeared only after he had left Landells in 1846. Many of his illustrations were engraved by Edmund Evans, a lifelong friend, with whom he travelled for an Illustrated London News series entitled 'The watering places of England'. Characteristic vignettes by Birket Foster appeared in The Boys' Country Year Book (1847) commissioned by Henry Vizetelly, engraver and publisher, who was to have an important influence on his career. In 1850 Vizetelly arranged for him to work on Evangeline by H. W. Longfellow: it was the success of these illustrations that set a vogue for the Birket Foster style. The critic of The Athenaeum praised the book, commenting that 'Mr Foster's designs in particular have a picturesque grace and elegance' (Huish, 10). Subjects for Longfellow's Hyperion (1852) were sketched with Vizetelly in that year, during a tour of Germany, Switzerland, and the Austrian Tyrol. Christmas with the Poets (1851), devised and engraved by Vizetelly and illustrated throughout by Birket Foster, was selected by the trustees of the British Museum for display at the Great Exhibition of 1851 as a fine example of contemporary illustration and printing. Birket Foster was to become the most sought after poetry illustrator of the day, associated with all the popular names, including Sir Walter Scott. His illustrations for Scott's Lay of the Last Minstrel, engraved by Edmund Evans, were published by A. and C. Black, for whom he also worked on a series called Picturesque Guides, travelling to Wales, Scotland, and the Lakes. The 1855 edition of Milton's L'allegro and II penseroso, published by W. Kent, notably includes etchings on steel by Birket Foster, an interesting example of his work without the intervention of an engraver; for The Hamlet by Thomas Warton (1859) he etched his own designs on copper. On 13 August 1850 Birket Foster married a cousin, Anne Spence (1825'961859), daughter of Robert Spence, banker, of Tynemouth, Northumberland. They had five children, including Myles Birket Foster (1851'961922), a musician of some note, and William Foster (1853'961924), painter and ornithologist. The couple lived in the St John's Wood area of London. Anne had always encouraged his ambition to paint, but died of tuberculosis in 1859 before his achievement in this field was recognized by his election as an associate of the Society of Painters in Water Colours in 1860. His success in this medium was instant and phenomenal. He wrote happily to his brother-in-law, 'commissions for pictures pour in and it is far more delightful working in colour' (Spence family letters, 19 Feb 1860). He further remarked that he knew his own style to be 'very peculiar', as he made a liberal use of body colour (admixture of white) and practised a dry, finely stippled technique that diverged widely from the traditional watercolour method. He had effectively pioneered a new style, one which was exactly to the taste of the public. The Milkmaid (1860), one of the best-known of his early watercolours (V&A), is an elaboration of an engraving in Milton's L'allegro: it was quite common for his watercolours to be based on previous illustrations.

1862, the year in which Birket Foster was made a full member of the Society of Painters in Water Colours, also saw publication of Birket Foster's Pictures of English Landscape, a series of typical countryside scenes, engraved by the brothers Dalziel. In a letter to the Dalziels, John Ruskin described the plates in this handsome book as 'peculiarly good of their class'97rich, gracefully composed, exquisite book illustrations' (The Brothers Dalziel, 154). Many of the subjects had been sketched in the villages and lanes of Surrey, where in 1863 Birket Foster built a large house at Witley, near Godalming. This essay in the Victorian Tudor style was set in about 20 acres on an elevated site and named The Hill (dem. 1953). It was one of the first houses to be extensively decorated by the firm of Morris, Marshall, Faulkner & Co., with wallpapers and tapestries by William Morris and also stained glass, tiles, and furniture to the designs of Edward Burne-Jones and his circle. On 25 August 1864 Birket Foster married Frances Watson (1841'961921), daughter of Dawson Watson, a solicitor, and sister of the watercolourist John Dawson Watson. Although sixteen years younger than Foster, she proved a capable chatelaine for The Hill, where fellow artists were frequently entertained, including Frederick Walker and W. Q. Orchardson's portrait of the second Mrs Birket Foster was exhibited at the Royal Academy in 1868

Pretty children in flowery lanes continued to be Birket Foster's most popular subjects, but a more topographical and architectural element appears in his work towards the end of the 1860s. 'The Italian Palazzi have been touched with a ready dainty hand', commented the critic of the Art Journal, describing Foster's Bellagio, which was exhibited with the Watercolour Society in 1867, following his first visit to Italy in 1866. He visited Italy again with Orchardson in 1868 and made several trips to Venice between 1871 and 1876 to execute fifty watercolour views of that city, commissioned by the MP Charles Seely for a fee of £5000. Brittany: a Series of Thirty Five Sketches by Birket Foster was published by the artist as a book of lithographs in 1878. In 1883 he was in Spain as part of a long continental tour; he made a final visit to France and Italy in 1887. Lithographs in Some Places of Note in England (1888) reflect his tours nearer home over a period of many years.

'Mine has been a very uneventful life, but one that my art has made very pleasant to me', wrote Birket Foster in biographical notes compiled in 1895 for the Royal Berlin Academy to which he had been elected an honorary member in 1874 (Archiv der Preussischen Akademie der Künste). In this reference he also lists a selection of his watercolours in order of significance, including On the Shore, Bonchurch, Isle of Wight (1862), The Meet (1869), and The Weald of Surrey (1870). The last two were among 110 works by Birket Foster in the important Barnet Lewis collection, auctioned at Christies on 28 February'963 March 1930. It is a comparatively recent custom to catalogue this artist under both forenames; in his lifetime, however, he always signed only as Birket Foster, or with the characteristic BF monogram. He painted few pictures in oils, mostly for exhibition at the Royal Academy, but did not care for the medium. His watercolours were much faked, usually in the form of loose copies of the numerous chromolithographs (colour prints) that featured his work.

Birket Foster sold The Hill for £10,000 in 1893 and moved to Braeside, The Heath, Weybridge, Surrey (dem. c.1970). Almost his entire collection of pictures was sold at Christies on 26 April 1894, including seven panels in oils by Edward Burne-Jones on the theme of St George and the dragon. He died on 27 March 1899 at Braeside and was buried on 1 April in Witley churchyard. All the leading newspapers and periodicals carried admiring tributes, but a later appreciation by the Dalziel brothers provides an apt summary: 'Birket Foster was a genuine man, kind and generous to a degree in all the ways of life. He stands as one of England's most popular landscape draughtsmen and as a painter in watercolour of great distinction' (The Brothers Dalziel, 138). A studio sale was held at Christies on 26'9627 June 1899, after which his estate was resworn at £35,323 14s. 4d. Centenary exhibitions were held at the Laing Art Gallery, Newcastle, in 1925 and Towneley Hall Art Gallery, Burnley, in 1999. The work of Birket Foster is represented in over fifty public collections; major holdings can be found in the Victoria and Albert Museum, London, the Birmingham City Art Gallery, the Bristol Museum and Art Gallery, the Walker Art Gallery, Liverpool, and the Henry E. Huntington Art Gallery, San Marino, California.

Jan Reynolds

Sources register of births, Society of Friends, Newcastle upon Tyne · J. Reynolds, Birket Foster (1984) [with list of works] · M. B. Huish, The life and work of Birket Foster: Art Journal, supplement (1890) · Newcastle upon Tyne City Library, Spence family MSS, 1844'9680, SL 920, CR 5584406A · Archiv der Preussischen Akademie der Künste, Berlin, election details and biographical notes, 1874, 1895 · H. M. Cundall, Birket Foster (1906) · The Times (29 March 1899) · Morning Post (29 March 1899) · Daily Telegraph (29 March 1899) · DNB · [G. Dalziel and E. Dalziel], The brothers Dalziel: a record of fifty years' work ... 1840'961890 (1901); repr. as The brothers Dalziel: a record of work (1978) · private information (2004) [B. Neild] · The reminiscences of Edmund Evans, ed. R. McLean (1967) [introduction by Ruari McLean] · M. Hardie, Water-colour painting in Britain, ed. D. Snelgrove, J. Mayne, and B. Taylor, 2nd edn, 3: The Victorian period [1968], 109'9612 · review of Watercolour Society exhibition, Art Journal, 29 (1867), 147 · J. Foster, Pedigrees of the Forsters and the Fosters (1862) · T. Compton, Recollections of Tottenham Friends (1893) · m. cert., 1850

Archives NL Scot., MS 6403 · Surrey HC, corresp. | CUL, letters to R. Dudley · Newcastle City Library, letters to Spence family, SL920, CR 5584406A [manuscript letters, plus xerox copies and

microfilm; originals of xerox copies in the Dutch Institute, Paris] · NL Scot., letters to James Tait Black · U. Cal., Los Angeles, Charles E. Young Research Library, corresp. with Polly Brown, Edmund Evans, and Edmund W. Evans

Likenesses D. W. Wynfield, photograph, c.1860'961869, NPG · Lock & Whitfield, woodburytype photograph, 1880, NPG · B. Foster, self-portrait, oils, 1883, Aberdeen Art Gallery · W. Hodgson, pencil and watercolour drawing, 1891, NPG · Elliott & Fry, carte-de-visite, NPG · McLean & Haes, carte-de-visite, NPG · photograph, repro. in Cundall, Birket Foster, frontispiece; priv. coll. · photograph (in his thirties), repro. in Reynolds, Birket Foster, 60; priv. coll. · photograph (aged about twenty-five), repro. in Reynolds, Birket Foster, 39 · woodcut, BM; repro. in Family Friend (1875)

Wealth at death £35,323 14s. 4d.: resworn probate, Dec 1899, CGPLA Eng. & Wales

© Oxford University Press 2004'9613

All rights reserved: see legal notice

Jan Reynolds, 'Foster, (Myles) Birket (1825'961899)', Oxford Dictionary of National Biography, Oxford University Press, 2004; online edn, Oct 2007 [http://www.oxforddnb.com/view/article/9965, accessed 28 May 2013]

(Myles) Birket Foster (1825'961899): doi:10.1093/ref:odnb/9965

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with RWS.
- He was educated at Grove House School in Tottenham, London.
- He was educated at Isaac Brown's Academy in Hitchin, Hertfordshire.
- He worked as an English illustrator, watercolour artist and engraver.

Myles married **Ann Spence**, 4,74,75 daughter of **Robert Spence** 4,6,15,20,33,76,85,86 and **Mary Foster**, 6,33,75,76,85,86 on 13 Aug 1850 in Earsdon, Northumberland. Ann was born on 13 Aug 1825 in Howard Street, North Shields, Northumberland and died on 4 Jul 1859 in Littlehampton, Sussex at age 33. They had five children: **Myles Birket, William Frederick, Henry, Margaret Ann**, and **Ellen**.

Noted events in her life were:

• She was educated at The Mount School in Aug 1836-Jun 1840 in York, Yorkshire.

7-Myles Birket Foster^{4,74,75} was born on 29 Nov 1851 in London and died on 18 Dec 1922 in London at age 71.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with FRAM FRCO.
- He worked as an Organist and Composer.

Myles married Christine Lorimer,⁴ daughter of James Lorimer, on 6 Jan 1881 in Edinburgh, Midlothian, Scotland. Christine was born in 1852 and died in 1901 at age 49. They had six children: Myles Birket, Dorothy Margaret, John Lorimer, Mabel Christine, Robert Spence, and Arthur Edward.

- 8-Myles Birket Foster⁴ was born on 22 Aug 1884 in Willesden.
- 8-Dorothy Margaret Foster⁴ was born on 9 Oct 1885 in Willesden.
- 8-**John Lorimer Foster**⁴ was born on 15 Oct 1886 in Willesden.
- 8-Mabel Christine Foster⁴ was born on 24 Jan 1888 in Willesden.
- 8-Robert Spence Foster⁴ was born on 11 Jun 1891 in Willesden.
- 8-Arthur Edward Foster⁴ was born on 17 Jun 1893 in Willesden.
- 7-William Frederick Foster^{4,74,75} was born on 6 Jun 1853 in London and died on 24 May 1924 at age 70.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Painter and ornithologist.

7-Henry Foster^{4,75} was born on 6 Nov 1854 in London and died in 1928 at age 74.

General Notes: Of Newcastle

Noted events in his life were:

• He had a residence in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland.

Henry married **Ethel Clapham**,^{4,75,76} daughter of **Henry Clapham**^{4,76,87} and **Esther Mary Watson**,^{76,87} on 26 Jul 1883. Ethel was born on 25 Jul 1861 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland and died in 1925 in Tynemouth at age 64. They had five children: **Henry Clapham, Dorothy, Mary, Phyllis**, and **Gerald**.

8-Henry Clapham Foster⁴ was born on 27 May 1885 in Backworth, Northumberland.

Henry married Nina M. Williams in 1918. Nina was born in 1896. They had one daughter: Nina Mary.

9-Nina Mary Foster

8-Dorothy Foster⁴ was born on 2 Jun 1889 in Backworth, Northumberland and died in 1986 at age 97.

Dorothy married J. H. Mason in 1920. J. was born in 1885. They had one daughter: Ann Dorothy.

9-Ann Dorothy Mason

8-Mary Foster⁴ was born on 14 Jul 1892 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland.

Mary married **H.. Wastneys Smith**.

8-**Phyllis Foster** was born in 1894.

Phyllis married **Cecil Paterson** in 1925. Cecil was born in 1889.

8-Gerald Foster was born in 1899 and died in 1957 at age 58.

Gerald married Evelyn M. Banks in 1929. Evelyn was born in 1899.

7-Margaret Ann Foster^{4,75} was born on 27 Jan 1856 in London and died on 6 Aug 1923 at age 67.

Margaret married **John Henry Dale**, son of **John Brodrick Dale**, on 25 Aug 1881 in Witley, Godalming, Surrey. John died on 26 Feb 1892.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Banker.

Margaret next married Henri Etienne Adrien Stadnitski.

7-Ellen Foster^{4,75} was born on 24 Sep 1857, died in 1946 at age 89, and was buried in Barton, Cumbria.

Ellen married **Lancelot Thompson Glasson**, 4 son of **Thomas McGlasson**, on 22 Dec 1886. Lancelot was born in 1855 in Penrith, Cumbria, died in 1935 at age 80, and was buried in Barton, Cumbria. They had three children: **Margaret Ellen, Lancelot Myles**, and **Sarah Gertrude Anne**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Brewery Chairman, Glassons Brewery in Yanwath, Penrith, Cumbria.
- He worked as a Barrister, Lincolns Inn.

- 8-Margaret Ellen Glasson⁴ was born on 28 Dec 1891 in Sevenoaks.
- 8-Lancelot Myles Glasson was born in 1894 and died in 1959 at age 65.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Painter.
- 8-Sarah Gertrude Anne Glasson was born in 1897 and died in 1984 at age 87.

Myles next married Frances Watson, 4,74 daughter of Dawson Watson, on 25 Aug 1864. Frances was born in 1841 and died in 1921 at age 80.

- 6-James Foster⁴ was born on 14 Nov 1830 in London and died on 22 Apr 1832 in London at age 1.
- 5-**King**⁴ died in Died in Infancy.
- 4-Anne King^{1,2} was born on 23 Dec 1757 and died on 12 Sep 1827 at age 69. She had no known marriage and no known children.
- **4-James King**^{1,2} was born on 20 Feb 1760 and died on 2 Nov 1777 at age 17.
- 4-**Hannah King**^{1,2} was born on 15 May 1763.

Hannah married James Anderson.

3-Joseph King^{1,3,88} was born on 22 Sep 1719 in (Nov also given).

Noted events in his life were:

• He emigrated to America in 1772.

Joseph married **Ann Reay**, 3,88 daughter of **Thomas Reay**, on 4 Aug 1752. Ann was born in 1719 in England and died before 1798. They had eight children: **Ann, Joseph, Thomas, Hannah, John, James, Eleanor**, and **Reay**.

- 4-Ann King² was born on 3 Jun 1756 and died on 24 Aug 1834 at age 78.
- 4-Capt. Joseph King^{2,3} was born on 6 Jul 1757 in Kenton, Newcastle upon Tyne and died on 11 Dec 1843 in Flushing, Long Island, New York, USA at age 86.

General Notes: 10 Dec 1796, cleared by Newcastle MM (England) to marry.

Captain Joseph King purchased this Flushing farmhouse from his father-in-law in 1801, his family and their descendants would live there until the 1930s. Captain King named his rural estate "Kingsland," and made improvements such as: adding gutters, installing window shutters, and plastering and painting the upstairs rooms as well as the kitchen wing. Upon returning from a voyage in 1805, Captain King continued to upgrade his estate. He covered most of the original clapboard siding with wood shingles, added a front porch, flush board siding that ran the length of the building, and constructed three out-buildings: a chicken coop, a mill, and a carriage house.

Captain King was a sea merchant and also a commercial farmer. He raised livestock and grew such staples as corn and wheat for profit. Hired laborers did most of the work on his sixty-acre farm. Although his father-in-law had resorted to using slaves, which was a common practice at that time, Captain King was opposed to slavery, and he sometimes employed fugitive slaves on his farm.

Captain King's daughter, Mary Ann, the first of his children to be born at Kingsland, married Lindley Murray at the Flushing Meeting House on what is now Northern Blvd in 1831. Mary Ann's oldest daughter, Mary (later known as Aunt Mary), devoted herself to the cause of helping African-Americans gain an equal footing in American life. She taught at a number of African-American Sunday schools and, in 1851, joined the Flushing Female Association, a Quaker group that established the town's only school for African-American children.

In 1839, Captain King's son - Joseph Harris King, married the daughter of James Bloodgood, owner of the Bloodgood Nursery. In the mid 1840s, he purchased a controlling interest in his father-in-law's nursery. Soon after he moved the nursery onto the Kingsland property, which was better situated on less expensive land. By the late 1850s, Joseph had brought his nephew, William King Murray (Mary Ann and Lindley Murray's second son), into the business.

William King Murray married Annie Cornelia Mitchell in 1868 and the couple moved into his childhood home, Kingsland, where they raised their children. William created an attic apartment for his older sister Mary, (Aunt Mary). Annie and William King Murray had five children: May, Edith, Joseph-Harris, and twins - Charnley and Ernest, who grew up at Kingsland in the late 1800s.

Aunt Mary resided in her attic apartment until 1908 when her nephew Joseph-Harris Murray moved in with his family. She then relocated to a house on Franklin Place where she died in 1920 at the age of eighty-eight. Much of what we know of Kingsland comes from the surviving fragments of her diary. It reveals, for example, that a telephone was installed in the house on January 15, 1903 and electric wiring on June 5,

1906.

The Murrays struggled to hold onto the old family property. Joseph Harris Murray moved out of Kingsland in 1911 and rented it out. Flushing had changed dramatically by 1920. Most of the land near Kingsland had been bought by real estate developers. Houses, largely one family, were being built all over. Apartment buildings and new, numbered streets were beginning to appear. In 1926, Kingsland was moved a few hundred feet south on the property so the Murrays could build a luxury apartment building which they would call "Kings Court" to capitalize on a proposed subway stop nearby. Joseph Harris Murray then moved his family back into Kingsland.

Unfortunately for the Murrays, the new subway stop was never built, and tenants were scarce due to the high rent at Kings Court. When the Great Depression came, Joseph Harris King moved into a Kings Court apartment, and in 1937 sold the house to the Dixon family.

Kingsland Homestead, one of the few surviving 18th century homes in Queens, was declared a New York City Landmark in 1965. It was the first structure in Queens to receive this honor. Threatened by the development of a shopping center and new houses, a group of concerned citizens, the Kingsland Preservation Committee, assisted by the Society for the Preservation of Long Island Antiquities, had the historic home moved in 1968 onto a modern foundation in Weeping Beech Park. Since the park was originally part of the Parsons Nursery and the historic site of America's first weeping beech tree, it was an appropriate location.

Cited from:-

http://queenshistoricalsociety.org/kingsland-homestead-history.html

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Merchant marine ship's Captain.
- He worked as an Agriculturalist.
- He had a residence in "Kingsland", Flushing, Long Island, New York, USA.

Joseph married **Mary Doughty**, adughter of **Charles Doughty** and **Sarah Dusenbery**, on 11 Mar 1798 in FMH Flushing, New York. Mary was born on 16 Nov 1773 in Flushing, Long Island, New York, USA and died on 10 Aug 1853 at age 79. They had three children: **Charles, Mary Ann**, and **Joseph Harris**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They had a residence in 1801 in "Kingsland", Flushing, Long Island, New York, USA.

General Notes: From bingham@jaguarsystems.com 1998 Jul 24 02:10:56 Fri

Charles Doughty, who built the Kingsland House in 1785, was the son of Benjamin Doughty, a wealthy Quaker who purchased land on the "old turnpike" (now known as Northern Boulevard) in Flushing. The name "Kingsland" derives from Doughty's son-in-law, British sea captain Joseph King, who bought the home in 1801. This gambrel-roofed English shingle house is one of the few remaining examples of this type of architecture that was popular in the homes built on Long Island. The gambrel roof allowed houses to be both tall and wide, resulting in a fully usable attic and a properly supported chimney. Today Kingsland House serves a multi-faceted role in its present use as a research center, social history museum and architectural structure. The Queens Historical Society is located in Kingsland House and provides exhibits pertaining to the history of Queens County and New York City. Be sure to stop in and enjoy the current exhibit. As you descend the porch of Kingsland House and exit the gate, turn left and walk a few feet to the Weeping Beech Tree. Feel free to join neighborhood residents on one of the comfortable benches to enjoy this magnificent natural landmark. While taking your respite you might want to read the section entitled Additional Points of Interest. It will help give you a more complete history of Flushing.

-----#

The New York Genealogical and Biographical Record. (New York Genealogical and Biographical Society), Vol 43, Oct 1912

- 5-Charles King was born on 14 Oct 1798.
- 5-Mary Ann King was born on 7 Jun 1801 in "Kingsland", Flushing, Long Island, New York, USA and died on 6 May 1872 in Flushing, Long Island, New York, USA at age 70.

Mary married **Lindley Murray**, son of **John Murray Jr.** and **Catherine Bowne**, on 9 Aug 1832 in FMH Flushing, New York. Lindley was born on 5 Jan 1790 in New York, New York, USA and died on 17 May 1847 in St. Thomas at age 57. They had three children: **Mary**, **William King**, and **Joseph King**.

General Notes: His uncle, also Lindley Murray (1745-1826), was the famous grammarian, who took up residence in the Quaker community in York, (England), in the latter part of his life.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Bookseller in New York, New York, USA.
 - 6-Mary Murray was born in 1833 and died in 1920 in Franklin Place, Flushing, Long Island, New York at age 87.
 - 6-William King Murray³ was born on 10 Apr 1839 in New York, New York, USA and died on 14 Nov 1913 in Flushing, Long Island, New York, USA at age 74.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Nurseryman.

William married **Anna Cornelia Mitchell**³ on 29 Dec 1868 in Flushing, Long Island, New York, USA. Anna was born on 7 Feb 1842 in New York, New York, USA and died on 9 Jul 1909 in Flushing, Long Island, New York, USA at age 67. They had six children: **May, Edith, Joseph Harris, Charnley, Ernest**, and **Harris King**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

- They had a residence in "Kingsland", Flushing, Long Island, New York, USA.
 - 7-May Murray
 - 7-Edith Murray
 - 7-Joseph Harris Murray
 - 7-Charnley Murray
 - 7-Ernest Murray
 - 7-Harris King Murray³ was born on 2 Jan 1874 in Flushing, Long Island, New York, USA and died on 6 Dec 1952 in Flushing, Long Island, New York, USA at age 78.

Harris married **Arabella Duncan Prime**³ on 9 Feb 1907 in Yonkers, New York, USA. Arabella was born on 29 Jan 1879 in Yonkers, New York, USA and died on 12 Nov 1962 in New York, New York, USA at age 83. They had one son: **John Wolcott**.

8-Dr. John Wolcott Murray³ was born on 9 Jan 1909 in Flushing, Long Island, New York, USA and died on 12 Aug 2002 in Blacksburg, Virginia, USA at age 93.

General Notes: MURRAY, John Wolcott, 93, of Blacksburg, Va., died peacefully at home on August 19, 2002. He was the second son of Harris King Murray and Arabella Prime Murray, of Flushing, N.Y. He is survived by his second wife, Nancy Ellen Slocum, of Blacksburg; and two children, John Harris Murray, of Summersville, S.C., and Beulah Mae M. Fincham, of Culpepper, Va. His first wife, of 51 years, was the late Ruth Terborgh Murray, who died in 1990. He had four grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Dr. Murray graduated Phi Beta Kappa from Colgate University in 1930, and took his PhD. in chemistry at John Hopkins University in 1933.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Chemistry teacher at Virginia Tech. (VPI) in Blacksburg, Virginia, USA.

John married Evelyn Terborgh³ about 1939. Evelyn was born on 13 Apr 1900 and died on 23 Nov 1990 at age 90. They had two children: John Harris and Beulah Mae.

- 9-John Harris Murray
- 9-Beulah Mae Murray

Beulah married Fincham.

John next married Nancy Ellen Slocum.

6-Joseph King Murray was born on 17 Jan 1836 in New York, New York, USA and died on 3 Jan 1916 in Flushing, Long Island, New York, USA at age 79.

General Notes: Murray, Joseph King.

Entered Junior Class 1859 and left February, 1861, during the Senior year.

Member, Loganian Society; Editor of Collegian. Studied at Harvard Law School; Vice-President, Haverford Alumni, 1887; Alumni Orator, 1878. Enlisted in Hamilton Rifles; practiced Law. New York City, 1863-1910. 1910, retired from practice; 1886, first President, Flushing Association (welfare); founder of Fireside Club.

b. New York City, January 17, 1836. d. January 3, 1916. s. Lindley Murray and Mary A. King. m. June 20, 1866. Harriet Charlotte Griffith.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Lawyer in New York, New York, USA.

Joseph married Harriet Charlotte Griffith.

5-Joseph Harris King was born on 2 Dec 1803.

Joseph married Bloodgood, daughter of James Bloodgood.

4-**Thomas King**⁸⁸ was born on 2 Apr 1758 in Kenton.

Thomas married Jane E. Storey. They had four children: Joseph, Eliza, Thomas, and Jane.

5-Joseph King⁸⁸ was born on 10 Aug 1784 and died in 1865 at age 81.

Joseph married **Tacy Ellicott**, 88 daughter of **Elias Ellicott** and **Mary Thomas**, on 17 Dec 1817. Tacy was born on 14 Jan 1795 and died in 1872 at age 77. They had five children: **Francis Thompson**, **Thomas**, **Elias E.**, **Mary Ellicott**, and **Joseph**.

6-Francis Thompson King² was born on 25 Feb 1819.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a President of the Board of Trustees, Johns Hokins Hospital.
- He worked as a Director of Johns Hopkins University.
- He worked as a President of the Thomas Wilson Sanatorium.
- He worked as a President of the Board of Trustees. Bryn Mawr College in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, USA.
- He worked as a Partner in King, Carey and Howe in Baltimore, Maryland, USA.

Francis married Elizabeth Taber² on 8 Jan 1846. Elizabeth was born about 1820 and died in Mar 1856 about age 36. They had five children: Mary Taber, Anna Tacy, Frances Elizabeth, Elizabeth Taber, and Francis T.

7-Mary Taber King² was born on 8 Dec 1847 in Baltimore, Maryland, USA.

Mary married **Thomas Kimber Carey**, son of **James Carey** and **Susan Budd Kimber**, on 5 Jan 1882 in Baltimore, Maryland, USA. Thomas was born on 23 Feb 1851 in Baltimore, Maryland, USA.

7-Anna Tacy King² was born on 10 Aug 1848 in Baltimore, Maryland, USA, died on 25 Mar 1908 in Baltimore, Maryland, USA at age 59, and was buried in Loudon Park Cemetery, Baltimore, Maryland, USA.

Anna married **James Carey Jr.**, son of **James Carey** and **Susan Budd Kimber**, on 23 May 1887. James was born on 11 Mar 1854 in Baltimore, Maryland, USA, died on 28 Oct 1939 in Baltimore, Maryland, USA at age 85, and was buried in Loudon Park Cemetery, Baltimore, Maryland, USA. They had one daughter: **Frances King**.

- 8-Frances King Carey was born on 10 Jun 1890 in Baltimore, Maryland, USA, died on 24 Jul 1912 in Baltimore, Maryland, USA at age 22, and was buried in Loudon Park Cemetery, Baltimore, Maryland, USA. She had no known marriage and no known children.
- 7-Frances Elizabeth King was born on 4 Jul 1850 in Baltimore, Maryland, USA and died in Died in Infancy.
- 7-Elizabeth Taber King² was born on 3 Oct 1854 in Baltimore, Maryland, USA.
- 7-Francis T. King was born on 22 Mar 1856 in Baltimore, Maryland, USA and died in Died in Infancy.
- 6-**Thomas King**² was born on 19 Jul 1820. He had no known marriage and no known children.
- 6-Elias E. King² was born on 28 Feb 1823 and died on 28 May 1876 at age 53. He had no known marriage and no known children.

6-Mary Ellicott King² was born on 2 Sep 1823 and died in Apr 1856 at age 32.

Mary married George A. Warder. They had one daughter: Mary King.

7-Mary King Warder

6-**Joseph King**^{2,89} was born on 17 Jul 1825.

Joseph married Jane Howard, daughter of Hon. Benjamin Chew Howard and Jane Grant Gilmor.

- 5-Eliza King
- 5-Thomas King
- 5-Jane King
- 4-Hannah King
- 4-John King² was born in 1767 in America.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Banker in London.
- He emigrated to New York in 1791.
- He worked as a treasurer of the Farmers' Loan and Trust Company in New York, New York, USA.

John married Mary R. Bowne, daughter of James Bowne and Caroline Rodman, on 13 May 1801 in FMH Flushing, New York. Mary was born on 11 Nov 1777 in Flushing, Long Island, New York, USA. They had ten children: Hannah, John Bowne, Caroline, Mary, Samuel, Elizabeth, Catharine M., Walter, Eleanor, and Ann.

5-Hannah King was born on 13 Apr 1802, died on 22 Dec 1876 in Poughkeepsie, New York, USA at age 74, and was buried in Poughkeepsie Rural Cemetery, New York, USA.

Hannah married **William T. Merritt**, ⁹⁰ son of **Nehemiah Merritt**, on 12 Apr 1821. William was born on 15 Jun 1796, died on 30 Sep 1882 in Poughkeepsie, New York, USA at age 86, and was buried in Poughkeepsie Rural Cemetery, New York, USA. They had six children: **William H., Mary R., Caroline, Phebe, Thomas Jenkins**, and **Rodman**.

- 6-William H. Merritt⁹⁰ was born on 24 Feb 1822, died on 1 Apr 1873 at age 51, and was buried in Poughkeepsie Rural Cemetery, New York, USA.
- 6-Mary R. Merritt⁹⁰ was born on 10 Feb 1824, died on 1 Apr 1873 at age 49, and was buried in Poughkeepsie Rural Cemetery, New York, USA.
- 6-Caroline Merritt⁹⁰ was born on 8 May 1827 and died on 8 May 1863 at age 36.

Caroline married Samuel T. Kaese.

- 6-**Phebe Merritt**⁹⁰ was born on 24 May 1830 and died on 28 Oct 1831 at age 1.
- 6-**Thomas Jenkins Merritt**⁹⁰ was born on 10 May 1833 and died on 19 Sep 1833.
- 6-Rodman Merritt⁹⁰ was born on 16 Jan 1841, died on 23 Oct 1873 at age 32, and was buried in Poughkeepsie Rural Cemetery, New York, USA.
- 5-Dr. John Bowne King was born on 29 Jul 1803 in (23 May 1808 Also Given), died on 27 Jul 1889 in Nantucket, Massachusetts, USA at age 85, and was buried in Prospect Hill Cemetery, Nantucket, Massachusetts, USA.

General Notes: R & P? Rochester & Philadelphia Coal Company?

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at New York College of Physicians and Surgeons in 1832.
- He had a residence in 1841 in Nantucket, Massachusetts, USA.
- He worked as a Physician in Pawtucket, Rhode Island, USA.

John married **Mary Bunker Mitchell**, daughter of **Seth Mitchell** and **Lydia Bunker**. Mary was born on 15 Nov 1823, died on 25 Oct 1904 in Nantucket, Massachusetts, USA at age 80, and was buried in Prospect Hill Cemetery, Nantucket, Massachusetts, USA. They had three children: **Alfred R., Robert Bowne**, and **Gertrude Mitchell**.

- 6-Alfred R. King was born on 15 Feb 1843 and died on 10 Jun 1867 in New York, New York, USA at age 24.
- 6-Robert Bowne King was born on 24 May 1855, died on 10 Jun 1917 at age 62, and was buried in Prospect Hill Cemetery, Nantucket, Massachusetts, USA.
- 6-Gertrude Mitchell King was born on 18 May 1858 in Nantucket, Massachusetts, USA, died on 21 Jun 1923 in Nantucket, Massachusetts, USA at age 65, and was buried in Prospect Hill Cemetery, Nantucket, Massachusetts, USA.

5-Caroline King

Caroline married W. Jenkins.

5-Mary King⁹⁰ was born on 30 Nov 1805 and died on 23 Nov 1880 at age 74.

Mary married **Nathaniel S. Merritt**, 90 son of **John Merritt** and **Phebe Weeks**, on 13 Oct 1825. Nathaniel was born in 1802 and died in 1890 at age 88. They had five children: **Edward, Walter, Charles, Louisa**, and **Eleanor**.

- 6-Edward Merritt⁹⁰ was born on 23 Apr 1827.
- 6-Walter Merritt⁹⁰ was born on 7 Jan 1831 and died on 26 Jan 1836 at age 5.
- 6-Charles Merritt⁹⁰ was born on 15 May 1834 and died on 6 Jun 1858 at age 24.
- 6-Louisa Merritt⁹⁰ was born on 21 Jul 1839 and died on 18 Mar 1870 in Brooklyn, New York, USA at age 30.

Louisa married **Edwin Haviland**⁹⁰ on 22 Sep 1857. Edwin was born on 6 Oct 1833 in Jericho, Long Island, New York, USA and died on 10 Jan 1912 at age 78. They had four children: **Caroline, Edwin, Clarence**, and **Charles**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as an Importer of French Chinaware.
- He was a Quaker.
 - 7-Caroline Haviland
 - 7-Edwin Haviland
 - 7-Clarence Haviland
 - 7-Charles Haviland
- 6-Eleanor Merritt⁹⁰ was born on 2 Jul 1845.

Eleanor married Edward C. Roberts⁹⁰ on 26 Mar 1872. Edward was born on 24 Jun 1845 in New York, New York, USA. They had two children: Louisa M. and Mary R.

7-Louisa M. Roberts was born on 10 Jan 1874 in Brooklyn, New York, USA.

- 7-Mary R. Roberts was born on 23 Sep 1880 in Brooklyn, New York, USA.
- 5-Samuel King died in 1854 in Frankford Asylum, Frankford, Pennsylvania, USA.

General Notes: This text was originally published in the Philadelphia Journal of the Medical and Physical Sciences in August 1825. It describes the Friends Asylum, which was the first private psychiatric hospital. The Friends Asylum was founded by the Society of Friends and was based on the philosophy of "moral treatment" and Quaker values. The Friends Asylum was renamed Friends Hospital in 1914. Friends Hospital is still in existence and continues to specialize in the treatment of mental and emotional illness.

Samuel married Eliza Gardner. They had two children: John and John.

- 6-John King was born on 12 Aug 1834 and died on 13 Dec 1834.
- 6-John King was born on 18 Dec 1835 and died on 1 Feb 1836.
- 5-Elizabeth King

Elizabeth married **Henry Wood**.

5-Catharine M. King

Catharine married Stephen Wood.

- 5-Walter King was born on 3 Jun 1822 and died in Bloomingdale.
- 5-Eleanor King⁹¹ was born on 3 Jun 1822 in New York, New York, USA and died on 4 Oct 1908 at age 86. Another name for Eleanor was Ellen King.

Eleanor married **Benjamin Buffum**, 91 son of **David Buffum** 91 and **Susan Ann Barker**, 91 on 11 Nov 1846. Benjamin was born on 22 Oct 1822 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA, died on 28 Jun 1878 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA at age 55, and was buried in FBG North Burial Ground, Providence, Rhode Island, USA. They had two children: **Caroline** and **Mary King**.

6-Caroline Buffum was born on 6 Dec 1851 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA (5 dec 1852 also given), died on 24 Feb 1923 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA at age 71, and was buried in FBG North Burial Ground, Providence, Rhode Island, USA.

Caroline married **Johns Hopkins Congdon**, son of **Gilbert Congdon** and **Mary Rebeckah Hopkins**, on 2 Jun 1871. Johns was born on 3 Jun 1849 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA, died on 6 Jan 1918 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA at age 68, and was buried in FBG North Burial Ground, Providence, Rhode Island, USA. They had seven children: **Eleanor Buffum, Harold, Benjamin Buffum, Louise Buffum, Elizabeth Arnold, Johns Hopkins**, and **Gilbert Maurice**.

- 7-Eleanor Buffum Congdon was born on 2 Jun 1872 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA, died on 7 Apr 1940 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA at age 67, and was buried in FBG North Burial Ground, Providence, Rhode Island, USA.
- 7-Harold Congdon was born on 7 Dec 1873 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA, died on 1 Jan 1936 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA at age 62, and was buried in FBG North Burial Ground, Providence, Rhode Island, USA.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Brown University in 1894 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA.
- He worked as an employee of the W W White Company.

Harold married Florence Donnelly.

- 7-Benjamin Buffum Congdon was born in 1876 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA and died in 1881 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA at age 5.
- 7-Louise Buffum Congdon was born on 8 Apr 1879 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA, died on 17 Jul 1958 at age 79, and was buried in Sleepy Hollow Cemetery, Westchester County, New York, USA.

Noted events in her life were:

• She was educated at Brym Mawr College in Bryn Mawr, Pennsylvania, USA.

Louise married **Richard Standish Francis** on 9 May 1908. Richard was born on 1 Jul 1880 in Pennsylvania, USA (1879 also given), died on 29 Oct 1954 in Haverford, Pennsylvania, USA at age 74, and was buried in Sleepy Hollow Cemetery, Westchester County, New York, USA. They had two children: **Richard Standish** and **William Allen**.

- 8-Richard Standish Francis was born on 29 Jun 1911.
- 8-William Allen Francis was born on 20 Apr 1914.
- 7-Elizabeth Arnold Congdon was born on 1 Mar 1882 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA.

Elizabeth married James Nevett Steele Jr., son of Rev. Dr. James Nevett Steele. They had one son: James Nevett.

- 8-James Nevett Steele was born on 20 Oct 1905 in New York, New York, USA.
- 7-**Johns Hopkins Congdon** was born on 25 Mar 1885 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA, died on 13 Feb 1965 in Fall River, Massachusetts, USA at age 79, and was buried in Swan Point Cemetery, Providence, Rhode Island, USA.

General Notes: Johns Hopkins Congdon, Jr. was born 25 March 1885 to Johns Hopkins and Caroline (Buffum) Congdon in Providence, R.I. Congdon married Cecilia Robertson Cotton Briggs (1886-1973) on 11 January 1919 and had three children: Johns Hopkins (1920-1931), Charles Briggs (1922-1945) and James Buffum (c. 1924-2007). He died on 13 February 1965 in Fall River, Mass. and is buried in the Swan Point Cemetery in Providence, R.I.

Congdon had entered the oil business after his graduation from Yale University in 1907. In 1916, he began working for the Vacuum Oil Company and spent the next fourteen years working for that firm in Hong Kong and Cape Town, South Africa. By 1933, the Vacuum Oil Company merged with John D. Rockefeller's Standard Oil Company and formed the Standard-Vacuum Oil Company until his retirement in 1947. Prior to his retirement he and his wife had been living in Hewlett, Long Island, New York and once he retired they moved to Little Compton, R.I. and he was active in community service until his death in 1965.

http://www.rihs.org/mssinv/MSS833.htm#subject

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Yale University in 1907.
- He worked as a Director of the Standard-Vacuum Oil Company.
- He worked as a Mayor of Hewlett Harbor in Hewlett Harbor, Nassau County, New York, USA.

Johns married Cecilia Robertson Cotton Briggs on 11 Jan 1919. Cecilia was born in 1886 and died in 1973 at age 87. They had three children: Johns Hopkins, Charles Briggs, and James Buffum.

- 8-Johns Hopkins Congdon was born on 13 Jul 1920 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA and died on 15 Jul 1931 in New York, New York, USA at age 11.
- 8-Charles Briggs Congdon⁹² was born on 22 Mar 1922 in Cape Town, South Africa, died on 18 Feb 1945 in England. Killed in a flying accident at age 22, and was buried in American Military Cemetery, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire, England.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Yale University.
- He worked as a First Lieutentant USAAF.
- 8-James Buffum Congdon was born on 13 Mar 1924 in Cape Town, South Africa and died in 2007 at age 83.

James married Eleanor Lee.

7-Gilbert Maurice Congdon was born on 7 Jun 1887 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA, died on 14 May 1961 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA at age 73, and was buried in Swan Point Cemetery, Providence, Rhode Island, USA.

Noted events in his life were:

• He was educated at Yale University in 1909.

Gilbert married Caroline Rose Grosvenor on 29 Mar 1910. Caroline was born on 9 Feb 1885, died on 13 Oct 1959 at age 74, and was buried in Swan Point Cemetery, Providence, Rhode Island, USA.

They had five children: Gilbert Maurice, William Grosvenor, Johns Hopkins, Robert Grosvenor, and Theodore Grosvenor.

8-Gilbert Maurice Congdon was born on 7 Jan 1911, died on 21 Feb 1969 at age 58, and was buried in Swan Point Cemetery, Providence, Rhode Island, USA.

8-William Grosvenor Congdon was born on 15 Apr 1912 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA and died on 15 Apr 1998 in Milan, Italy at age 86.

General Notes: William G. Congdon, 86, Abstract Painter

By ROBERTA SMITH

Published: April 19, 1998 - The New York Times

William G. Congdon, an American painter well known in the 1950's and 60's for his painterly fusion of abstraction and representation and his depiction of religious themes, died of a heart attack on Wednesday, his 86th birthday, in a hospital in Milan, Italy. He had a home in Milan and had lived in Italy since the early 1950's.

A member of a socially prominent New England family, William Grosvenor Congdon was born in Providence, R.I., in 1912 and educated at the St. Mark's School in Southborough, Mass., and Yale University, where he received a bachelor's degree in English in 1934. He then took up sculpture, studying for four years in Philadelphia and Boston, and was becoming a fashionable sculptor when World War II began.

In 1942, Mr. Congdon volunteered for ambulance duty with the American Field Service and was attached to the British Eighth Army, which took him to Italy, Germany, Egypt and other parts of North Africa. He was one of the first Americans to enter the Bergen-Belsen concentration camp, making drawings that were later reproduced in a book he wrote about the experience. He spent 1946 and 1947 doing rehabilitation work with the American Friends Service Committee in Italy. Returning to the United States, he rented a cold-water studio on the Bowery in New York and began to paint, a change of media that he called his "first conversion." He disdained brushes in favor of poured paint, gold dust, slashing strokes made with a spatula and surfaces scratched with nails -- a working method in step with the direct, spontaneous paint-handling of the Abstract Expressionists. But Mr. Congdon never abandoned reality, creating instead impressionistic renditions of Venetian palazzi, Roman piazzas and New York skyscrapers.

His first show, at the Betty Parsons Gallery in 1949, sold out. In 1951, he was the subject of a profile in Life magazine, appearing on the cover. By then, Mr. Congdon had returned to Italy, living first in Rome, then Venice, Assisi and Milan. He continued to exhibit with Parsons until 1962, had one-person shows at the Institute of Contemporary Art in Boston and the Phillips Collection in Washington, and was included in numerous museum surveys of contemporary American art.

Throughout the late 1950's, Mr. Congdon traveled widely, seeking and finding inspiration in scenes of Athens and Istanbul, and in Indian temples, French cathedrals and Italian and Ceylonese landscapes. In 1959, in his "second conversion," he converted to Catholicism in Assisi and for several years painted Old and New Testament themes that were praised by such Catholic intellectuals as Jacques Maritain, Martin D'Arcy and Thomas Merton. In 1964, he attended the Eucharistic Congress in Bombay, India, traveling from Rome with Pope Paul VI.

After 1960, Mr. Congdon exhibited primarily in Italy and elsewhere in Europe. He also wrote magazine articles about his travels, and, in 1962, "In My Disc of Gold," a book about art and his religious conversion.

After the late 1960's, he concentrated on increasingly abstract renderings of landscapes. The most recent monograph on his work was published in 1995 in English and Italian with essays by Peter Selz and Fred Licht. He is represented in many collections, including the Metropolitan Museum of Art, the Museum of Modern Art, the Whitney Museum of American Art, the Peggy Guggenheim Museum in Venice and the Benedictine Monastery in Subjaco, Italy.

Mr. Congdon is survived by three brothers, Johns H., of Little Compton, R.I.; Robert G., of Durham, N.H., and Theodore G., of Pasadena, Calif.

Noted events in his life were:

He worked as a Sculptor and Painter.

8-Capt. Johns Hopkins Congdon was born on 14 Jan 1916 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA, died on 5 Jan 2003 in St. Anne's Hospital, Rhode Island, USA at age 86, and was buried in St. John's Cemetery, Providence, Rhode Island, USA.

General Notes: JOHNS H. CONGDON

FALL RIVER -- Johns Hopkins Congdon, 86, of Grange Avenue, Little Compton, R.I., died Sunday, Jan. 5, 2003, at St. Anne's Hospital. He was the husband of Adeline Cole "Lally" (Simonds) Congdon; they were married 54 years.

Born in Providence, the son of the late G. Maurice and Caroline (Grosvenor) Congdon, he was active in Rhode Island civic and business circles for more than 30 years.

Mr. Congdon was the sixth in an unbroken family line to serve as president and chief executive officer of the Congdon and Carpenter Co. of Providence and Fall River, a steel service center where he went to work after graduation from college. He presided over the firm from 1957-77. Established in Providence in 1790, it was one of the oldest family-owned and operated companies in the United States until he sold it in 1977.

During his business life, he was active in many efforts during the 1950s and 1960s to improve the business and economic climate of Rhode Island. Examples were the Weekapoag Group and the Business Development Company of Rhode Island. He also was active in the Providence Chamber of Commerce and the United Way. He served briefly as president of Junior Achievement of Rhode Island and for five years as president of the Rhode Island Public Expenditure Council. He was a director of the Rhode Island Hospital Trust National Bank from 1949-84 and a trustee of Rhode Island Hospital from 1949-89.

He served on the Providence City Planning Commission during the administration of Mayor Joseph Doorley and on an advisory committee to the Rhode Island General Assembly, which led to the creation of the Legislative Council, advisory to the General Assembly.

After his retirement in 1977, he was an overseer and overseer emeritus of the Boston Symphony Orchestra. He established a fellowship in memory of his mother that awards a scholarship every summer

to a music student at Tanglewood, the summer home and school of the orchestra, in Lenox.

He was an honorary trustee of the Empire Brass quintet, a group that was organized in 1973 by members of the Boston Symphony Orchestra.

After graduation from St. Mark's School in Southborough, he graduated from Yale University in 1938, where he was on the varsity track team.

A lifelong member of Grace Episcopal Church in Providence, he was a member of the vestry and the senior warden, as well as president of Grace Church Apartments, a HUD-subsidized housing complex for the elderly that was sponsored by the church. He was a member of the Hope Club in Providence, and the Sakonnet Golf Club and Warren's Point Beach Club in Little Compton. He served in World War II with the 103rd Field Artillery of the Army, reaching the rank of captain. After service in the Pacific, he was awarded the Bronze Star.

Survivors include his widow; a son, Johns H. Congdon II of Charlotte, Vt.; a daughter, Abigail Congdon of Lincoln; a stepdaughter, Laurie Lisle of Ardsley-on-Hudson, N.Y.; two brothers, Robert

Congdon of Durham, N.H., and Theodore Congdon of Pasadena, Calif.; and eight grandchildren.

He was the brother of the late Gilbert Congdon and William Congdon.

His memorial service will be at noon Saturday at Grace Episcopal Church, 175 Mathewson St., Providence. Burial will be private.

Arrangements are by the Cherry Place Home of Waring-Sullivan, 178 Winter St.

Noted events in his life were:

- He had a residence in Grange Avenue Little Compton, Rhode Island, USA.
- He worked as a President and CEO of the Congdon and Carpenter Co. In Providence, Rhode Island.

Johns married Adeline Cole Simonds. They had two children: Johns Hopkins and Abigail.

9-Johns Hopkins Congdon II

Johns married Giovanna Brunini. They had two children: Johns Hopkins and Joseph.

10-Johns Hopkins Congdon III

10-Joseph Congdon

9-Abigail Congdon

8-Robert Grosvenor Congdon was born on 28 Jun 1919 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA.

Noted events in his life were:

• He was educated at Yale University.

8-Theodore Grosvenor Congdon

6-Mary King Buffum^{91,93} was born on 28 Feb 1854 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA.

General Notes: Admitted on the 16th May 1906 to the National Society of Colonial Dames and listed in the 1908 volume, concerned with Rhode Island and Providence Plantations.

Mary married **Horatio Nelson Campbell**⁹¹ on 1 May 1877 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA. Horatio was born on 7 Aug 1851 in Westerly, Rhode Island, USA and died on 19 Sep 1934 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA at age 83. They had two children: **Helen** and **N. Stuart**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They had a residence in 85 Cooke Street, Providence, Rhose Island, USA.

7-Helen Campbell⁹³ was born on 15 Oct 1879 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA, died on 9 Apr 1962 in Hartford, Connecticut, USA at age 82, and was buried in East Cemetery, Manchester, Connecticut, USA

Helen married **Philip Cheney**, 93 son of **Knight Dexter Cheney** and **Ednah Dow Smith**, on 30 Sep 1920 in Providence, Rhode Island, USA. Philip was born on 8 May 1878 in South Manchester, Connecticut, USA, died on 21 Jan 1948 in Hartford, Connecticut, USA at age 69, and was buried in East Cemetery, Manchester, Connecticut, USA. They had no children.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Silk Manufacturer in Manchester, Connecticut, USA.

7-N. Stuart Campbell

5-**Ann King**⁹⁴ died on 30 Mar 1902.

Ann married **Samuel Horton Colton**, ⁹⁴ son of **Reuben Colton**. Samuel was born on 24 Nov 1802 in Long Meadow, Massachusetts, USA and died in 1871 in Chicago, Illinois, USA at age 69. They had five children: **John Bowne, Mary R., Mary Rodman, Reuben**, and **Samuel Horton**.

General Notes: Samuel Horton Colton was born November 24, 1802, in Long Meadow, a son of Reuben Colton and grandson of George Colton, both of whom were natives of the same town. Reuben Colton reared a family of four sons and one daughter, and died in 1825 at Chicago, Illinois. Samuel H. Colton learned the printer's trade and followed it until 1825. when he settled at Worcester, and joined John Milton Earle in the publication of the Worcester "Spy." They probably did most of the composition and printing themselves in that early day, and by close application to business were successful. Owing to failing health Mr. Colton retired from the firm of S. H. Colton & Company, publishers of the "Spy" and found restoration in outdoor occupation. For some time he conducted a nursery business, having grounds at the corner of Austin and Main streets, Worcester, where are now business blocks. He also cultivated ground in South Worcester, and after a time engaged in the insurance business in the city. He was universally esteemed and respected, and was often called to the service of his fellows in positions of responsibility. He died in Chicago in 1871. while on a business trip to the west. He married (first) October 6. 1830, Anna K. Earle, born October 12, 1806, died March 28, 1842, daughter of Timothy and Ruth (Keese) Earle, of Leicester, Massachusetts. Their only child, Samuel, died in early infancy. Mr. Colton married (second) Ann King, a native of New York, daughter of John and Mary B. King. John A. King was a London banker, came to New York in 1791, and became treasurer of the Farmers' Loan and Trust Company, continuing until his death. He married, in 1801. Mary B. Bowne, born 1777, in Flushing, Long Island, daughter of James and Caroline (Rodman) Bowne. She was the mother of three sons and seven daughters. All the daughters married and lived in New York, where the last survivor died in 1898, at the age of eighty-three years. The only son to grow to maturity was John Bowne King, long a prominent physician at Pawtucket, Rhode Island. Mr. and Mrs. Samuel H. Colton were the parents of a number of children, four of whom grew to maturity, namely: i. John Bowne, was long active in managing the Bay State Shoe Company, from which he retired in 1895. 2. Mary, unmarried, resides in Worcester. 3. Reuben, resides in Boston. 4. Samuel H., educated at the Friends' School at Providence, and was long engaged in business at Worcester; for fourteen years he was treasurer of the Wright & Colton Wire Company, now known as the Wright Wire Company, from which he retired in 1899; since then most of his time was devoted to outdoor experiments at his estate called Red Farm, in Millbury, Massachusetts; he attained success in rearing a herd of Angora goats, and continually engaged in agricultural developments; he made plans to accompany Donald B. McMillan on his expedition to Greenland, as a hunter in the interest of the American Museum of Natural History, but circumstances forced him to abandon the trip; he died July 3, 1913, at Red Farm; he was a member of the Worcester Club and a member of All Saints' (Protestant Episcopal) Church; he married Elizabeth Slater Howe, of Worcester, daughter of the late James H. Howe; children, all of whom survive him: Katharine, married Lorin Coes; Samuel H.; James Howe; John Bowne; Sydney; Rodman; Susanna B.; Eleanor K.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Printer before 1825 in Long Meadow, Massachusetts, USA.
- He worked as a Publisher in partnership with John Milton Earle in 1825 in Worcester, Massachusetts, USA.
- He worked as a Nurseryman in Worcester, Massachusetts, USA.
- He worked as an Insurance salesman in Worcester, Massachusetts, USA.

6-John Bowne Colton⁹⁴ was born on 17 Nov 1844 in Worcester, Massachusetts, USA and died on 15 Feb 1901 at age 56.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a manager of the Bay State Shoe Company before 1895.

John married Louisa Holt, daughter of Robert Holt and Constance Burrill. They had one daughter: Ann King.

7-Ann King Colton

6-Mary R. Colton⁹⁴ was born in Worcester, Massachusetts, USA and died on 2 Feb 1850 in Died in Infancy. She had no known marriage and no known children.

Noted events in her life were:

- She had a residence in Worcester, Massachusetts, USA.
- 6-Mary Rodman Colton was born on 2 Feb 1850 in Worcester, Massachusetts, USA.

6-Reuben Colton⁹⁴ was born on 27 Nov 1855 in Worcester, Massachusetts, USA.

Noted events in his life were:

- He had a residence in Boston, Massachusetts, USA.
- He was educated at The Friends' School in Providence, Rhode Island, USA.
- He was educated at Haverford College in 1876 in Haverford College, Pennsylvania, USA.
- He worked as an Assistant Librarian of the American Antiquarian Society in 1877-1890.
- He worked as a Landscape Gardener.
- He worked as an Architect.
- He had a residence in 31 Massachussets Avenue, Boston, Massachusetts, USA.

Reuben married Grace Cleveland, daughter of Edwin Cleveland and Anna. They had no children.

6-Samuel Horton Colton⁹⁴ was born on 17 Aug 1857 in Worcester, Massachusetts, USA and died on 3 Jul 1913 in Red Farm, Millbury, Massachusetts, USA at age 55.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at The Friends' School in Providence, Rhode Island, USA.
- He worked as a Paymaster's Clerk in the US Navy in USS "Alaska".
- He worked as a Treasurer of the Wright & Colton Wire Company before 1899.
- He had a residence in Red Farm, Millbury, Massachusetts, USA.

Samuel married **Elizabeth Slater Howe**, ⁹⁴ daughter of **James Henry Howe** and **Elizabeth Hamilton Slater**, on 28 Nov 1891. Elizabeth was born on 31 Mar 1864 in Worcester, Massachusetts, USA. They had eight children: **Katharine**, **Samuel Horton**, **James Howe**, **John Bowne**, **Sydney**, **Rodman**, **Susanna Boylston**, and **Eleanor King**.

7-Katharine Colton⁹⁴ was born on 4 Sep 1892.

Katharine married Loring Coes. 94 Loring was born on 17 Sep 1892 and died in Feb 1967 at age 74. They had three children: Elizabeth Slater, Loring, and Rufus Putnam.

8-Elizabeth Slater Coes

8-Loring Coes Jr. was born on 5 Jan 1915 and died in Dec 1978 at age 63.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Chemist.

Loring married Elizabeth Carlton. They had three children: Martha, Priscilla, and Loring.

9-Martha Coes

Martha married Dr. John Thayer.

9-Priscilla Coes was born on 15 Jul 1947 in Massachusetts, USA and died on 8 Feb 2013 in Grand Isle, Vermont, USA at age 65.

General Notes: PRISCILLA COES BEAN - GRAND ISLE - Priscilla Coes Bean passed away early Friday, Feb. 8, 2013, at her home in Grand Isle, with her husband by her side. Patsy was born July 15, 1947, in Ware, Mass., to Loring Coes Jr. and Elizabeth (Carlton/Coes) Newhall. In her early years, she lived in Brookfield, Mass., and attended the Bancroft School in Worcester, Mass. As a teenager, she split her time between Princeton, Mass., - and North Waterford, Maine, where she graduated from Oxford Hills High School in 1965. She began working at the Advertiser Democrat newspaper in Norway, Maine, where her stepfather, Stanley Newhall was editor. On July 22, 1967, she married Robert A. Bean in South Paris, Maine, and they lived in the Orono and Portland areas for the next few years while Bob finished college. In 1971, Patsy and Bob moved to Vermont, eventually settling at their home in Grand Isle, where they have lived for the past 36 years. Patsy had a long career in retail management as a Clothing Buyer and Store Manager for both The Alpine Shop and Climb High. After her first battle with cancer in 1998, she decided that life is too short and

"retired" at the age of 50. Patsy was passionate about many things. She loved puttering in the woodshop and supervising Bob around the power tools, where they designed numerous picture frames and Adirondack chairs, all made from her vision without a pattern. She was an accomplished artist and studied under Lajos Matolcsy while living in Maine. She created many treasured pieces of art over the years. She was a cherished "Nene" to her granddaughter, Taylor, and loved spending time with her, especially their shopping trips. Patsy took great pride in maintaining her property in Grand Isle and made sure something was always in bloom. She loved time on the water, sailing on Lake Champlain and her memorable charter trips with friends to the Virgin Islands. She was a member of the Alburg Golf Links where she enjoyed many hours playing golf with her dear golf friends. In 2010, Patsy was Senior Ladies Champion, and in 2011 she and Bob were Husband and Wife Champions. She had great memories of her trips with Bob to Scotland and Ireland, playing on some legendary courses. Patsy was predeceased by her father and mother; along with her parents-in-law, Ashley R. and Virginia (Jewell) Bean. She is survived by her devoted husband of 45 years, Bob Bean; daughter, Sarah Rocheleau and husband, Dana, and granddaughter, Taylor, of Georgia, Vt.; son, Rob Bean of Burlington, and her granddogs, Charlie and Rufus. She leaves her sister, Martha Thayer and husband, Dr. John Thayer, of Rutland, Mass.; and brother, Loring Coes III "Terry" and wife, Dana, of Wakefield, R.I. Patsy is also survived by Bob's sisters and their husbands, Brenda and Bob Richardson of Norway, Maine, Deborah and Ron Sherub of Dade City, Fla., and Barbara and Carl Bishop of Hebron, Maine. She also leaves several nieces and nephews. Patsy's family would like to thank Dr. Ades and his staff in the Oncology Department at FAHC, along with the nurses from the VNA for their carring dedication to Patsy during her illness. A celebration of Patsy's life will be held early thi

- See more at: http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/burlingtonfreepress/obituary.aspx?n=priscilla-coes-bean&pid=162996722#sthash.sKbBhlEB.dpuf

Noted events in her life were:

- She was educated at Bancroft School in Worcester, Massachusetts, USA.
- She was educated at Oxford Hills High School in North Waterford, Maine, USA.

Priscilla married Robert A. Bean, son of Ashley R. Bean and Virginia Jewell. They had two children: Sarah and Rob.

10-Sarah Bean

Sarah married Dana Rocheleau. They had one daughter: Taylor.

11-Taylor Rocheleau

10-Rob Bean

9-Loring Coes III

Loring married **Dana**.

8-Rufus Putnam Coes

7-Samuel Horton Colton Jr. 94 was born on 2 Feb 1894.

General Notes: SAMUEL H. COLTON First Lieutenant, A.S., U.S.A., Twenty-Seventh Aero Squadron, First Pursuit Group Son of Samuel H. arid Elizabeth (Slater) Colton; was born at Worcester, Mass., Feb. 2, 1895. He attended Worcester Academy and graduated from Bowdoin College in 1917. During the summer of 1915 he served for six months with the American Ambulance Field Service in Belgium. He enlisted at Boston on July 16, 1917, and trained at the Princeton Ground School, Princeton, N.J. He completed his course there on Sept.- 14, 1917, and sailed within the week for England. His first six months abroad were spent in training at Foggia, Italy. He trained for two months at Tours; three months at Issoudun, and one at Orly. He was commissioned 1st Lieut. May 18, 1918. On Sept. 1, 1918, he was transferred from Orly to Rembercourt and attached to the 27th Squadron, 1st Pursuit Group. From this time until the signing of the Armistice he flew over the front with this Squadron, participating in the splendid work done by the 1st Pursuit Group, especially during the St.-Mihiel and Argonne- Meuse attacks. Lieut Colton was officially credited with bringing down two enemy planes. Among the many exciting encounters in which he took part was one north of. Grand Pr6, where he was attacked during the early morning patrol by a number of Fokkers. Other Ameri-cans came to his assistance and during the fighting Colton managed to separate one of the enemy planes from its group and downed it after five jminutes of combat. Lieut. Colton was honorably discharged at Camp Mills, Mineola, N.Y., Feb: 10, 1919. Brothers in Service - James H. Colton, Temporary Ensign, U.S. Navy. John B. Colton, U.S. Naval Reserve. Sydney Colton, U.S. Medical Corps.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Worcester High School in Worcester, Massachusetts, USA.
- He worked as a Pilot in the aviation corps in the First World War.

7-James Howe Colton⁹⁴ was born on 26 Jul 1895.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Worcester High School in Worcester, Massachusetts, USA.
- He was educated at Dartmouth College in 1916.

7-**John Bowne Colton**⁹⁴ was born on 20 May 1897.

Noted events in his life were:

• He was educated at Bordentown Military Institute in New Jersey, USA.

7-Sydney Colton⁹⁴ was born on 15 Jun 1899 and died on 1 Sep 1973 in Millbury, Massachusetts, USA at age 74.

Noted events in his life were:

• He was educated at The Friends' School in Providence, Rhode Island, USA.

7-Lt. Col. Rodman Colton⁹⁴ was born on 10 Oct 1902 and died on 24 Apr 1955 in Millbury, Massachusetts, USA. Run over by a car, as he was crossing South Main Street at age 52.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Worcester High School in Worcester, Massachusetts, USA.
- He was educated at The Friends' School (Moses Brown School) in Worcester, Massachusetts, USA.
- He was educated at Cornell School of Architecture.
- He was educated at Harvard School of Landscape Architecture.
- He worked as an Officer of the US Marine Corps.
- He worked as a Landscape architect.

7-**Prof. Susanna Boylston Colton**⁹⁴ was born on 25 Feb 1905.

Noted events in her life were:

- She worked as an Assistant Professor of Home Economics in University of Vermont.
- She was educated at Cornell University.
- 7-**Eleanor King Colton**⁹⁴ was born on 1 Apr 1907.

Eleanor married Earle William Bolton Jr. in 1927. Earle was born in 1904 and died in 1970 at age 66. They had two children: (No Given Name) and (No Given Name).

- 8-Bolton
- 8-Bolton
- 4-James King
- 4-Eleanor King² was born in America and died on 11 Jun 1797.

Eleanor married William Richardson Thurston in 1796. William was born on 11 Jul 1766 in Newport, Rhode Island, USA and died on 25 Apr 1855 at age 88. They had one daughter: Eleanor.

- 5-Eleanor Thurston was born on 21 May 1797 and died on 25 Sep 1804 at age 7.
- 4-Reay King² was born in New York, New York, USA and died about 1824.

General Notes: Reay King (died c.1824) was a New York Quaker who in 1795 married Anna Wilson, of Philadelphia, where at this time he was in business. See: http://founders.archives.gov/documents/Washington/06-04-02-0394

From The Friend 18 8th month 1832 - Married on 5th day, 9th inst., at Friends' Meetinghouse, Burlington, N.J., William Shotwell, jun, merchant of New York, to Eleanor, daughter of Reay King deceased.

http://triptych.brynmawr.edu/cdm/ref/collection/HC_QuakSlav/id/4606 shows his membership of the New York Manumission Society.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Merchant and Seedsman in New York, New York, USA.

Reay married **Anna Wilson**, daughter of **William Wilson** and **Abigail Mott**, on 1 Jan 1795 in FMH Philadelphia. Anna was born on 16 Oct 1768 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, USA and died on 16 Dec 1830 in Burlington, New Jersey, USA at age 62. They had five children: **William Wilson**, **Eleanor**, **Abigail**, **Joseph R.**, and **Mary**.

- 5-William Wilson King was born on 1 Dec 1795 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, USA, died on 2 Nov 1856 in Burlington, New Jersey, USA at age 60, and was buried in FBG Burlington, New Jersey. William married Lucy Hartshorne on 6 Mar 1845 in FMH Burlington, New Jersey. Lucy was born in 1804.
- 5-Eleanor King was born on 18 Dec 1797 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, USA and died on 27 Sep 1882 in Burlington, New Jersey, USA at age 84.

Eleanor married **William Shotwell Jr.,** son of **William Shotwell**⁹⁵ and **Sarah Hopkins**, on 9 Aug 1832 in FMH Burlington, New Jersey. William was born in 1794 and died in 1851 in Piscataway, New Jersey, USA at age 57.

Marriage Notes: From *The Friend* 18 8th month 1832 (Philadelphia) - Married on 5th day, 9th inst., at Friends' Meetinghouse, Burlington, N.J., William Shotwell, jun, merchant of New York, to Eleanor, daughter of Reay King deceased.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Merchant in New York, New York, USA.
- 5-Abigail King was born on 13 Feb 1800 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, USA.

Abigail married **Ira B. Underhill**, son of **Joshua Underhill** and **Mary Sutton**, on 8 Nov 1838 in FMH Burlington, New Jersey. Ira was born on 27 Mar 1800 in Burlington, New Jersey, USA at age 56. They had one son: **William Wilson**.

6-William Wilson Underhill was born on 13 Sep 1839 in New York, New York, USA and died on 11 Jun 1935 in 25 Highland Avenue, Montclair, New Jersey, USA at age 95.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Burlington College in Burlington, New Jersey, USA.
- He was educated at University of Pennsylvania.
- He worked as a President of the United States Fire Insurance Company of New York in New York, New York, USA.
- He worked as a President of the Underhill Society of America.

William married **Emily Haydock Griffin**, daughter of **John L. Griffin** and **Sarah Haydock**. Emily was born on 14 Jun 1848 in New York, New York, USA and died on 4 Aug 1923 in Montclair, New Jersey, USA at age 75. They had six children: **Louise, Ernest, John Griffin, Wilson, Mabel King**, and **Arthur**.

7-Louise Underhill was born in Jan 1869 in New York, New York, USA.

Louise married **Henry Coddington Meyer** in Nov 1896 in Montclair, New Jersey, USA. Henry was born in Nov 1869.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They had a residence in 25 Highland Avenue, Montclair, New Jersey, USA.

General Notes: His father, of the same name, was a recipient of the Congressional Medal of Honor.

7-Ernest Underhill

7-John Griffin Underhill was born on 13 May 1870 in New York, New York, USA and died on 13 Jun 1941 at age 71.

Noted events in his life were:

- He had a residence in St. Petersburg, Florida, USA.
- 7-Wilson Underhill was born in May 1870 in New York, New York, USA.
- 7-Mabel King Underhill was born in Jan 1873 in New York, New York, USA and died on 25 Apr 1929 in Paris, France at age 56.

Mabel married Francis Thurber Meyer.

7-Arthur Underhill was born on 10 Jan 1873 in New York, New York, USA and died on 30 Dec 1934 in New York, New York, USA at age 61.

Arthur married **Helen Elizabeth Sands** on 24 Jun 1907 in New York, New York, USA. Helen was born on 22 Jan 1871 in Brooklyn, New York, USA and died on 10 Jul 1950 in Newtown, Connecticut, USA at age 79. They had one daughter: **Katherine**.

8-Katherine Underhill was born on 16 Sep 1908 in Montclair, New Jersey, USA and died on 15 May 2001 in Reno, Nevada, USA at age 92.

5-Joseph R. King was born on 21 Feb 1802 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, USA.

Joseph married Mary Gaskill, daughter of Caleb Gaskill and Elizabeth Williams, on 20 Nov 1834 in FMH Burlington, New Jersey. Mary was born on 21 Jul 1807 in Burlington, New Jersey, USA. They had four children: Anna Wilson, Elizabeth Gaskill, George G., and William G.

- 6-Anna Wilson King was born on 13 Dec 1837 in Burlington, New Jersey, USA.
- 6-Elizabeth Gaskill King was born on 4 Jun 1840 in Burlington, New Jersey, USA.
- 6-George G. King was born on 25 Dec 1842 in Burlington, New Jersey, USA.
- 6-William G. King was born on 25 Dec 1842 in Burlington, New Jersey, USA.
- 5-Mary King was born in 1805, died on 17 Jan 1829 in Burlington, New Jersey, USA at age 24, and was buried in FBG Burlington, New Jersey.
- 3-Elinor King^{1,2} was born on 4 Sep 1721 and died in 1786 at age 65. She had no known marriage and no known children.
- 3-Hannah King^{1,2} was born on 30 Nov 1723 and died in Died Aged 3 Years.
- **3-Jane King**^{1,2} was born on 28 May 1726.

Jane married Joseph Gaskin. They had two children: (No Given Name) and (No Given Name).

- 4-Gaskin died in Died in Infancy.
- 4-**Gaskin** died in Died in Infancy.

Jane next married **Samuel Campion**. They had one daughter: **Jane**.

4-Jane Campion

Jane married Nathaniel Cousins.

Descendants of William King 2-**Benjamin King**^{1,2} was born on 9 Jun 1694.

Source Citations

- 1. John Peter King, "The King Family and Associated Lines," supplied 2003-2014 by King.
- 2. Dr. Lawrence Buckley Thomas DD, The Thomas Book: Giving the Genealogies of Sir Rhys ap Thomas KG (New York: The Henry T. Thomas Company, 1896).
- 3. John Wolcott Murray, editor, Pedigree of William King Murray, John Wolcott Murray and Edward Mitchell Murray; On-line copy, Family History Library in Salt Lake City, Utah, USA. (https://familysearch.org/eng/library/fhlcatalog/supermainframeset.asp?display=titledetails&titleno=762975 &disp=Pedigree+of+William+King+Murray%2C+John+).
- 4. Joseph Foster, The Descendants of John Backhouse, Yeoman of Moss Side (Privately printed by the Chiswick Press. 1894).
- 5. Edited by Robert Blair, Proceedings of the Society of Antiquities, Newcastle. 1919-1920, 1921 (Printed by Titus Wilson & Son, Kendal).
- 6. "Edward H. Milligan, British Quakers in Commerce & Industry 1775-1920, 2007 (Sessions of York)."
- 7. Annual Monitor 1870-1871 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 8. Annual Monitor 1875-1876 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 9. Bootham School Magazine Volume 12 No. 1 (York: Bootham School, July 1924).
- 10. Annual Monitor 1902-1903 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 11. Bootham School Magazine Volume 1 No. 1 (York: Bootham School, May 1902).
- 12. Old York Scholars Association, editor, Bootham School Register 1935 (York: Bootham School, 1935).
- 13. Bootham School Magazine Volume 2 No. 4 (York: Bootham School, May 1905).
- 14. Bootham School Magazine Volume 2 No. 5 (York: Bootham School, October 1905).
- 15. Annual Monitor 1864-1865 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 16. Annual Monitor 1858-1859 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 17. Annual Monitor 1873-1874 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 18. Annual Monitor 1913-1914 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 19. J. George Brockbank of Birmingham, The Brockbanks of Swarthmore, (Copy courtesy of Stephen Ross) (Edmund Strett & Livery Street, Birmingham: Hudson & Sons, Printers, 1908).
- 20. Annual Monitor 1845-1846 (London, York & Bristol: Executors of William Alexander, 1845).
- 21. Annual Monitor 1896-1897 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 22. Annual Monitor 1914-1915 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 23. Annual Monitor 1910-1911 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 24. Bootham School Magazine Volume 3 No. 1 (York: Bootham School, June 1906).
- 25. Bootham School Magazine Volume 7 No. 1 (York: Bootham School, May 1914).
- 26. Annual Monitor 1879-1880 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 27. Harold Waring Atkinson MBE MA FSG, The Families of Atkinson of Roxby and Thorne and Dearman of Braithwaite, Limited to 500 copies (10 Eastbury Avenue, Northwood, Middlesex: By the author. Printed by Headley Brothers, 1933).
- 28. Annual Monitor 1901-1902 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 29. Annual Monitor 1868-1869 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 30. Joseph Mark Simpson & Benjamin David Simpson MBE JP, "Simpson of Grayrigg, Kendal," supplied 2012-2013 by Joseph Mark Simpson.
- 31. Annual Monitor 1898-1899 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 32. Amice Macdonell Lee, In Their Several Generations (Plainfields, New Jersey: Interstate Printing Corp., 1956).
- 33. Henry Ecroyd Smith, Smith of Doncaster & Connected Families, 1878 (Private).
- 34. Annual Monitor 1862-1863 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 35. Annual Monitor 1897-1898 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 36. Bootham School Magazine Volume 2 No. 3 (York: Bootham School, February 1905).
- 37. Joseph Spence Hodgson, editor, Superintendents, Teachers and Principal Officers Ackworth School 1779-1894 (Pontefract, Yorkshire: Ackworth Old Scholars Association, 1895).
- 38. Annual Monitor 1892-1893 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 39. Sandys B. Foster, Pedigrees of Wilson, Birkbeck & Benson, (Christmas 1890 (Private Circulation. Collingbridge, London)).

Source Citations

- 40. Marie Kau, Australia to Charles E. G. Pease, e-mail; privately held by Pease.
- 41. Annual Monitor 1857-1858 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 42. Anne Ogden Boyce, Richardsons of Cleveland, 1889 (Samuel Harris & Co., London).
- 43. Annual Monitor 1846-1847 (London & York: Executors of William Alexander, 1846).
- 44. Bootham School Magazine Volume 6 No. 2 (York: Bootham School, November 1912).
- 45. Bootham School Magazine Volume 10 No. 1 (York: Bootham School, July 1920).
- 46. Bootham School Magazine Volume 10 No. 3 (York: Bootham School, April 1921).
- 47. Bootham School Magazine Volume 11 No. 3 (York: Bootham School, April 1923).
- 48. Bootham School Magazine Volume 11 No. 6 (York: Bootham School, April 1924).
- 49. Bootham School Magazine Volume 13 No. 6 (York: Bootham School, April 1928).
- 50. Bootham School Magazine Volume 21 No. 4 (York: Bootham School, July 1943).
- 51. Bootham School Magazine Volume 27 No. 6 (York: Bootham School, November 1960).
- 52. Bootham School Magazine Volume 28 No. 5 (York: Bootham School, May 1963).
- 53. Annual Monitor 1849-1850 (London & York: Executors of William Alexander, 1849).
- 54. Bootham School Magazine Volume 5 No. 2 (York: Bootham School, October 1910).
- 55. A & C Black, "Who's Who 2016 incorporating Who Was Who," database(http://www.ukwhoswho.com).
- 56. Bootham School Magazine Volume 12 No. 4 (York: Bootham School, July 1925).
- 57. Annual Monitor 1885-1886 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 58. Annual Monitor 1906-1907 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 59. Bootham School Magazine Volume 6 No. 5 (York: Bootham School, November 1913).
- 60. Bootham School Magazine Volume 7 No. 2 (York: Bootham School, December 1914).
- 61. Bootham School Magazine Volume 9 No. 4 (York: Bootham School, August 1919).
- 62. Bootham School Magazine Volume 11 No. 5 (York: Bootham School, December 1923).
- 63. Bootham School Magazine Volume 19 No. 2 (York: Bootham School, December 1938).
- 64. Bootham School Magazine Volume 18 No. 5 (York: Bootham School, December 1937).
- 65. Bootham School Magazine Volume 20 No. 3 (York: Bootham School, April 1941).
- 66. Bootham School Magazine Volume 21 No. 6 (York: Bootham School, July 1944).
- 67. Bootham School Magazine Volume 22 No. 6 (York: Bootham School, November 1947).
- 68. Bootham School Magazine Volume 28 No. 4 (York: Bootham School, November 1962).
- 69. Bootham School Magazine Volume 24 No. 3 (York: Bootham School, May 1950).
- 70. Bootham School Magazine Volume 25 No. 5 (York: Bootham School, May 1954).
- 71. Bootham School Magazine Volume 27 No. 5 (York: Bootham School, May 1960).
- 72. Bootham School Magazine Volume 10 No. 6 (York: Bootham School, April 1922).
- 73. Annual Monitor 1894-1895 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 74. The Oxford Dictionary of National Biography (ODNB) (Oxford, England: The Oxford University Press, 2016).
- 75. Benjamin Beck, Foster, Watson and Associated families, http://benbeck.co.uk/fh, 2013.
- 76. Joseph Foster, editor, Some account of the Pedigree of the Forsters of Cold Hesledon (Sunderland: William Henry Hills, 1862).
- 77. Compiled by Joseph Foster, Royal Lineage of Our Noble & Gentle Families, 1884 (Privately Printed by Hazell, Watson & Viney. London.).
- 78. Annual Monitor 1893-1894 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).

Source Citations

- 79. George Blundell Longstaff, The Langstaffs of Teesdale & Weardale, 1923 (Inc. Dixon of Raby & Cockfield.).
- 80. Annual Monitor 1848-1849 (London & York: Executors of William Alexander, 1848).
- 81. Bootham School Magazine Volume 5 No. 4 (York: Bootham School, May 1911).
- 82. Bootham School Magazine Volume 9 No. 2 (York: Bootham School, December 1918).
- 83. Annual Monitor 1844-1845 (London, York & Bristol: Executors of William Alexander, 1844).
- 84. Bootham School Magazine Volume 1 No. 2 (York: Bootham School, September 1902).
- 85. Frederick Arthur Crisp, Visitation of England & Wales, 1917-1919, Multiple Volumes (Privately Printed in restricted numbers.).
- 86. Annual Monitor 1847-1848 (London & York: Executors of William Alexander, 1847).
- 87. Annual Monitor 1904-1905 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 88. Dr. Lawrence Buckley Thomas, *The Thomas Book* (New York: The Henry T. Thomas Company, 1896).
- 89. Charles Penrose Keith, The Provincial Councillors of Pennsylvania 1733 to 1776 (Philadelphia: n.p., 1883).
- 90. Douglas Merritt (Rhinebeck, New York), Revised Merritt Records (New York: Tobias Wright, 1916).
- 91. National Society of Colonial Dames, editor, Third Record Book. National Society of Colonial Dames (Providence, Rhode Island: Snow & Farnham Co., Printers, 1908).
- 92. Obituary Record of Graduates of Yale University 1944-45 (N.p.: Yale University, 1 Jan 1946).
- 93. Obituary Record of Graduates of Yale University 1947-48 (N.p.: Yale University, 1 Jan 1949).
- 94. The American Historical Society, editor, Encyclopedia of Massachusetts, Volume 6 (Boston, Massachusetts: The American Historical Society, 1916).
- 95. William Wade Hinshaw, editor, Encyclopedia of American Quaker Genealogy, Volume III (New York City & Long Island) (Ann Arbor, Michigan: Edwards Brothers Inc., 1940).